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ITEM 5. OTHER EVENTS. 
 
 
             Rent-A-Center, Inc. (formerly Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc.), a 
Delaware corporation (the "REGISTRANT"), was organized to enable its 
predecessor, Rent-A-Center East, Inc. (formerly, Rent-A-Center, Inc.), a 
Delaware corporation (the "PREDECESSOR"), to adopt a holding company 
organizational structure in accordance with Section 251(g) of the Delaware 
General Corporation Law (the "DGCL"). The holding company organizational 
structure was effected pursuant to an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "PLAN OF 
MERGER") among the Predecessor, the Registrant and RAC Merger Sub, Inc., a 
Delaware corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Registrant (the 
"MERGER SUB"). The Plan of Merger, which was effected on December 31, 2002, 
provided for the merger of the Merger Sub with and into the Predecessor, with 
the Predecessor continuing as the surviving corporation and becoming a 
wholly-owned subsidiary of the Registrant (the "MERGER"). Prior to the Merger, 
the Registrant was a direct, wholly-owned subsidiary of the Predecessor, 
organized for the purpose of implementing the holding company organizational 
structure. For Federal income tax purposes, the Merger qualified as a tax-free 
reorganization under the provisions of Sections 351 and 368(a) of the Internal 
Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated 
thereunder. Pursuant to Section 251(g) of the DGCL, common stockholder approval 
of the Merger was not required. As a result of the Merger, the consolidated 
assets and liabilities of the Predecessor prior to the Merger became the 
consolidated assets and liabilities of the Registrant immediately after the 
Merger. 
 
             By operation of the Merger, all of the Predecessor's capital stock, 
issued and outstanding or held in treasury, was converted, on a share for share 
basis, into capital stock of the Registrant. As a result, each stockholder of 
the Predecessor became the owner of an identical number of shares of capital 
stock of the Registrant and received securities of the same class, evidencing 
the same proportional interests in the Registrant and having designations, 
rights and preferences, and qualifications, limitations and restrictions, 
identical to those that the stockholder held in the Predecessor. Additionally, 
each outstanding option to purchase shares of the Predecessor's common stock 
automatically converted into an option to purchase, upon the same terms and 
conditions, an identical number of shares of the Registrant's common stock. 
 
             In connection with the Merger, the Predecessor's name was changed 
to "Rent-A-Center East, Inc." and the Registrant's name was changed to 
"Rent-A-Center, Inc." The conversion of shares of capital stock in the Merger 
occurred without an exchange of stock certificates. Accordingly, certificates 
formerly representing shares of outstanding capital stock of the Predecessor are 
deemed to represent the same number of shares of capital stock of the 
Registrant. The Registrant's common stock will continue to be quoted on the 
Nasdaq National Market under the symbol "RCII" without interruption. 
 
             In accordance with Section 251(g) of the DGCL, the provisions of 
the restated certificate of incorporation and the amended and restated bylaws of 
the Predecessor in effect immediately after the Merger are substantially 
identical to those of the Predecessor prior to the Merger, other than as 
required or permitted under Section 251(g) of the DGCL. Similarly, the 
provisions of the certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws 
of the Registrant are substantially identical to those of the Predecessor prior 
to the Merger, other than as required or permitted under Section 251(g) of the 
DGCL. The authorized capital stock of the Registrant, the designations, rights 
and preferences of such capital stock and the qualifications, limitations and 
restrictions thereof are also substantially identical to those of the 
Predecessor's capital stock immediately prior to the Merger. In addition, the 
directors of the Registrant are the same individuals who served as the directors 
of the Predecessor immediately prior to the Merger. 
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             Pursuant to the Merger, the Registrant, the Predecessor, certain 
subsidiaries of the Predecessor and the trustee under the Indenture, dated 
December 19, 2001, as supplemented by the First Supplemental Indenture, dated 
May 1, 2002, and the Second Supplemental Indenture, dated September 30, 2002, 
relating to the Predecessor's 11% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2008, Series D 
(the "NOTES"), entered into a Third Supplemental Indenture pursuant to which the 
Registrant fully and unconditionally guaranteed the Predecessor's obligations 
under the Indenture. The Third Supplemental Indenture did not require the 
consent of the holders of the Notes. 
 
             Upon consummation of the Merger, the Registrant's common stock was 
deemed registered under Section 12(g) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as 
amended, pursuant to Rule 12g-3(a) promulgated thereunder. For purposes of Rule 
12g-3(a), the Registrant is the successor issuer to the Predecessor. 
 
ITEM 7. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS, PRO FORMA FINANCIAL INFORMATION AND EXHIBITS. 
 
             (a)  Financial Statements of Businesses Acquired. 
 
                  Not applicable. 
 
             (b)  Pro Forma Financial Information. 
 
                  Not applicable. 
 
             (c)  Exhibits. 
 
                  2.1*     Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated December 30, 
                           2002, by and among Rent-A-Center, Inc. (formerly, 
                           Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc.), Rent-A-Center East, 
                           Inc. (formerly, Rent-A-Center, Inc.) and RAC Merger 
                           Sub, Inc. 
 
                  3.1*     Certificate of Incorporation, as amended. 
 
                  3.2*     Amended and Restated Bylaws. 
 
                  4.1(1)   Form of Certificate evidencing Common Stock. 
 
                  4.2*     Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of December 
                           31, 2002, by and among Rent-A-Center, Inc. (formerly 
                           Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc.), Rent-A-Center East, 
                           Inc. (formerly, Rent-A-Center, Inc.), as Issuer, 
                           ColorTyme, Inc., Rent-A-Center West, Inc. (formerly, 
                           Advantage Companies, Inc.), Get It Now, LLC, 
                           Rent-A-Center Texas, L.P., and Rent-A-Center Texas, 
                           L.L.C., as Subsidiary Guarantors, and The Bank of New 
                           York, as Trustee. 
 
- ---------- 
 
*        Filed Herewith. 
 
(1)      Incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Predecessor's 
         Registration Statement on Form S-4 filed on January 19, 1999. 
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                                   SIGNATURES 
 
         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, 
the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the 
undersigned hereunto duly authorized. 
 
                                          RENT-A-CENTER, INC. 
 
 
 
 
 
Date:  December 31, 2002                  By:   /s/ Mark E. Speese 
                                              ---------------------------------- 
                                              Mark E. Speese 
                                              Chairman of the Board and Chief 
                                              Executive Officer 
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                          AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER 
 
         This Agreement and Plan of Merger (this "AGREEMENT"), is entered into 
on December 30, 2002, by and among Rent-A-Center, Inc., a Delaware corporation 
(the "COMPANY"), Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation 
("HOLDINGS") and a direct, wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, and RAC 
Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("MERGER SUB") and a direct, wholly 
owned subsidiary of Holdings. 
 
                                    RECITALS 
 
         WHEREAS, as of December 27, 2002, the Company's authorized capital 
stock consisted of (i) 125,000,000 shares of common stock, par value $0.01 per 
share (the "COMPANY COMMON STOCK"), of which 34,927,718 shares were issued and 
outstanding and 4,599,269 shares were held in the Company's treasury; and (ii) 
5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value $0.01 per share, of which, (a) 
400,000 shares have been designated as Series A Preferred Stock (the "COMPANY 
SERIES A PREFERRED STOCK"), of which two shares were issued and outstanding, and 
(b) 4,600,000 shares were undesignated; and 
 
         WHEREAS, immediately prior to the Effective Time (as defined below), 
Holdings' authorized capital stock consisted of (i) 125,000,000 shares of common 
stock, par value $0.01 per share (the "HOLDINGS COMMON STOCK"), of which 1,000 
shares were issued and outstanding and owned by the Company; and (ii) 5,000,000 
shares of preferred stock, par value $0.01 per share, of which (a) 400,000 
shares have been designated as Series A Preferred Stock (the "HOLDINGS SERIES A 
PREFERRED STOCK"), none of which were issued and outstanding, and (b) 4,600,000 
shares were undesignated; and 
 
         WHEREAS, immediately prior to the Effective Time, Merger Sub's 
authorized capital stock consisted of 1,000 shares of common stock, par value 
$1.00 per share, (the "MERGER SUB COMMON STOCK"), of which 1,000 shares were 
issued and outstanding and owned by Holdings; and 
 
         WHEREAS, the designations, rights and preferences, and the 
qualifications, limitations and restrictions of the Holdings Common Stock and 
the Holdings Series A Preferred Stock are identical to those of the Company 
Common Stock and the Company Series A Preferred Stock, respectively; and 
 
         WHEREAS, the certificate of incorporation of Holdings (the "HOLDINGS 
CHARTER") and the bylaws of Holdings (the "HOLDINGS BYLAWS") in effect 
immediately after the Effective Time will contain provisions identical to the 
Second Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Company (the "COMPANY 
CHARTER") and the Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company (the "COMPANY 
BYLAWS") in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than as 
required or permitted by Section 251(g) of the Delaware General Corporation Law 
(the "DGCL")); and 
 
         WHEREAS, the directors of the Company immediately prior to the 
Effective Time will be the directors of Holdings as of the Effective Time; and 
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         WHEREAS, Holdings and Merger Sub are newly formed corporations 
organized for the sole purpose of participating in the transactions contemplated 
herein and have nominal assets and liabilities, if any; and 
 
         WHEREAS, the Company desires to create a holding company organizational 
structure by merging Merger Sub with and into the Company, with (i) the Company 
continuing as the surviving corporation of such merger and becoming a wholly 
owned subsidiary of Holdings; (ii) each outstanding share (or any fraction 
thereof) of the Company Common Stock being converted in such merger into a like 
number of shares of the Holdings Common Stock; and (iii) each outstanding share 
(or any fraction thereof) of the Company Series A Preferred Stock being 
converted in such merger into a like number of shares of the Holdings Series A 
Preferred Stock, all in accordance with the terms of this Agreement (the 
"MERGER"); and 
 
         WHEREAS, the purpose of creating the holding company structure is to 
better reflect the operating practices and methods of the Company and to yield 
economies in operations and otherwise; and 
 
         WHEREAS, the boards of directors of Holdings, Merger Sub and the 
Company have approved and adopted this Agreement and the transactions 
contemplated hereby, including the Merger, upon the terms and subject to the 
conditions set forth in this Agreement. 
 
         NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that, in consideration of the premises 
and the covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement and other good and 
valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby 
acknowledged, the Company, Holdings and Merger Sub, intending to be legally 
bound hereby, agree as follows: 
 
                                   ARTICLE I 
                                   THE MERGER 
 
         SECTION 1.1. THE MERGER. In accordance with Section 251(g) of the DGCL 
and subject to, and upon the terms and conditions of, this Agreement, Merger Sub 
shall, at the Effective Time, be merged with and into the Company, the separate 
corporate existence of Merger Sub shall cease, and the Company shall continue as 
the surviving corporation of the Merger (the "SURVIVING CORPORATION") and become 
a wholly owned subsidiary of Holdings. At the Effective Time, the effects of the 
Merger shall be as provided in Section 259 of the DGCL. It is the intent of the 
parties that Holdings, as of the Effective Time, be deemed a "successor issuer" 
for purposes of continuing offerings of securities pursuant to registration 
statements of the Company under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the 
"SECURITIES ACT"), and for registration and reporting purposes under the 
Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. For Federal income tax purposes, it 
is intended that the Merger shall qualify as a tax-free reorganization under the 
provisions of Sections 351 and 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as 
amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder. 
 
         SECTION 1.2. EFFECTIVE TIME. As soon as practicable on or after the 
date hereof, the parties shall cause this Agreement, or a certificate of merger 
in lieu of filing this Agreement, executed in accordance with the relevant 
provisions of the DGCL, to be filed with the Secretary of State of Delaware and 
shall make all other filings or recordings required under the DGCL to 
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effectuate the Merger. The Merger shall become effective as of 8:00 a.m. Eastern 
Time on December 31, 2002 or as the parties shall otherwise agree (such date and 
time being referred to herein as the "EFFECTIVE TIME"). 
 
         SECTION 1.3. CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION. From and after the Effective 
Time, the Company Charter, as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time, 
shall be the certificate of incorporation of the Surviving Corporation (the 
"SURVIVING CORPORATION CHARTER") until thereafter amended as provided therein or 
by the DGCL, except as follows: 
 
         (a) Article First thereof shall be amended so as to read in its 
             entirety as follows: 
 
                  "FIRST: The name of the corporation is Rent-A-Center East, 
                  Inc." 
 
         (b) Article Fourth thereof shall be amended so as to read in its 
             entirety as follows: 
 
                  "FOURTH: The aggregate number of shares of capital stock which 
                  the Corporation shall have authority to issue is 1,000 shares 
                  of common stock, having a par value of $0.01 per share (the 
                  "COMMON STOCK")." 
 
         (c) A new Article Eleventh shall be added thereto which shall be 
             and read in its entirety as follows: 
 
                  "ELEVENTH: Vote of Stockholders of Rent-A-Center, Inc. 
                  Required to Approve Certain Actions. 
 
                  Any act or transaction by or involving the Corporation, other 
                  than the election or removal of directors of the Corporation, 
                  that requires for its adoption under the DGCL or this Restated 
                  Certificate of Incorporation the approval of the stockholders 
                  of the Corporation shall, pursuant to and in accordance with 
                  Section 251(g) of the DGCL, require, in addition, the approval 
                  of the stockholders of Rent-A-Center, Inc., a Delaware 
                  corporation, or any successor thereto by merger, by the same 
                  vote that is required by the DGCL or this Restated Certificate 
                  of Incorporation." 
 
         SECTION 1.4. BYLAWS. From and after the Effective Time, the Company 
Bylaws, as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time, shall constitute 
the Bylaws of the Surviving Corporation (the "SURVIVING CORPORATION BYLAWS") 
until thereafter amended as provided therein or by applicable law, except that 
all references in the Surviving Corporation Bylaws to "Rent-A-Center, Inc." 
shall be changed to "Rent-A-Center East, Inc." 
 
         SECTION 1.5. DIRECTORS. The directors of the Company in office 
immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the directors of the Surviving 
Corporation and will continue to hold office from the Effective Time until the 
earlier of their resignation or removal or until their successors are duly 
elected or appointed and qualified in the manner provided in the Surviving 
Corporation Charter and the Surviving Corporation Bylaws, or as otherwise 
provided by law. 
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         SECTION 1.6. OFFICERS. The executive officers of the Company in office 
immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the executive officers of the 
Surviving Corporation until the earlier of their resignation or removal or until 
their successors are duly elected or appointed and qualified in the manner 
provided in the Surviving Corporation Charter and the Surviving Corporation 
Bylaws, or as otherwise provided by law. 
 
         SECTION 1.7. ADDITIONAL ACTIONS. Subject to the terms of this 
Agreement, the parties hereto shall take all such reasonable and lawful actions 
as may be necessary, advisable or appropriate in order to effectuate the Merger, 
which shall include executing and delivering an Assignment and Assumption 
Agreement (the "ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT"), in such form as the Company and Holdings 
determine to be appropriate to evidence the assignment to, and assumption by, 
Holdings of such rights, interests, obligations and liabilities as the Company 
and Holdings determine to be appropriate. If, at any time after the Effective 
Time, the Surviving Corporation shall consider or be advised that any deeds, 
bills of sale, assignments, assurances or any other actions or things are 
necessary or desirable to vest, perfect or confirm, of record or otherwise, in 
the Surviving Corporation its right, title or interest in, to or under any of 
the rights, properties or assets of either Merger Sub or the Company acquired or 
to be acquired by the Surviving Corporation as a result of, or in connection 
with, the Merger or otherwise to carry out this Agreement, the officers and 
directors of the Surviving Corporation shall be authorized to execute and 
deliver, in the name and on behalf of each of Merger Sub and the Company, all 
such deeds, bills of sale, assignments and assurances and to take and do, in the 
name and on behalf of each of Merger Sub and the Company or otherwise, all such 
other actions and things as may be necessary or desirable to vest, perfect or 
confirm any and all right, title and interest in, to and under such rights, 
properties or assets in the Surviving Corporation or otherwise to carry out this 
Agreement. 
 
         SECTION 1.8. CONVERSION OF SECURITIES. At the Effective Time, by virtue 
of the Merger and without any action on the part of Holdings, Merger Sub, the 
Company or the holder of any of the following securities: 
 
         (a)      Conversion of the Company Common Stock. Each share of the 
                  Company Common Stock (or fraction of a share of the Company 
                  Common Stock) issued and outstanding immediately prior to the 
                  Effective Time shall be converted into and thereafter 
                  represent one duly issued, fully paid and nonassessable share 
                  (or equal fraction of a share) of the Holdings Common Stock. 
 
         (b)      Conversion of the Company Common Stock Held as Treasury Stock. 
                  Each share of the Company Common Stock (or fraction of a share 
                  of the Company Common Stock) held by the Company as treasury 
                  stock immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be 
                  converted into and thereafter represent one share (or equal 
                  fraction of a share) of the Holdings Common Stock held by the 
                  Company. 
 
         (c)      Conversion of the Company Series A Preferred Stock. Each share 
                  of the Company Series A Preferred Stock (or fraction of a 
                  share of the Company Series A Preferred Stock) issued and 
                  outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be 
                  converted into and thereafter represent one duly issued, fully 
                  paid and nonassessable share (or equal fraction of a share) of 
                  the Holdings Series A Preferred Stock. 
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         (d)      Conversion of Capital Stock of Merger Sub. Each share of 
                  Merger Sub Common Stock (or fraction of a share of Merger Sub 
                  Common Stock) issued and outstanding immediately prior to the 
                  Effective Time shall be converted into and thereafter 
                  represent one duly issued, fully paid and nonassessable share 
                  of common stock, par value $0.01 per share, of the Surviving 
                  Corporation and shall, upon conversion, constitute all of the 
                  issued and outstanding shares of common stock of the Surviving 
                  Corporation, so that, following the Merger, the Surviving 
                  Corporation shall be a wholly owned subsidiary of Holdings. 
 
         (e)      Cancellation of Capital Stock of Holdings. Each share of the 
                  Holdings Common Stock owned by the Company immediately prior 
                  to the Merger shall automatically be canceled and retired and 
                  shall cease to exist. 
 
         (f)      Rights of Certificate Holders. From and after the Effective 
                  Time, holders of certificates formerly evidencing the Company 
                  Common Stock and the Company Series A Preferred Stock shall 
                  cease to have any rights as stockholders of the Company, 
                  except as provided by law; except, however, that such holders 
                  shall have the rights set forth in Section 1.9 herein. 
 
         SECTION 1.9. NO SURRENDER OF CERTIFICATES. Until thereafter surrendered 
for transfer or exchange, each outstanding stock certificate that, immediately 
prior to the Effective Time, evidenced the Company Common Stock or the Company 
Series A Preferred Stock shall be deemed and treated for all corporate purposes 
to evidence the ownership of the number of shares of the Holdings Common Stock 
or the Holdings Series A Preferred Stock, as applicable, into which such shares 
of the Company Common Stock or the Company Series A Preferred Stock were 
converted pursuant to the provisions of Section 1.8 herein, unless otherwise 
determined by the board of directors of Holdings. 
 
                                   ARTICLE II 
                ACTIONS TO BE TAKEN IN CONNECTION WITH THE MERGER 
 
         SECTION 2.1. COMPANY INDEBTEDNESS. As of the Effective Time, with 
respect to the Indenture dated as of December 19, 2001, as supplemented by the 
First Supplemental Indenture, dated May 1, 2002, and the Second Supplemental 
Indenture, dated September 30, 2002 (the "INDENTURE"), among the Company, 
ColorTyme, Inc., a Texas corporation, Advantage Companies, Inc., a Delaware 
corporation, Get It Now, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (together 
with ColorTyme, Inc. and Advantage Companies, Inc., the "SUBSIDIARY GUARANTORS") 
and The Bank of New York, a New York banking corporation, as Trustee (the 
"TRUSTEE") providing for the issuance of the Company's 11% Senior Subordinated 
Notes due 2008, Series D, Holdings, the Company, the Subsidiary Guarantors and 
the Trustee shall execute, acknowledge and deliver a supplemental indenture 
pursuant to which Holdings shall guarantee the Company's obligations under the 
Indenture, to the extent such may be deemed necessary or advisable by the 
Company and Holdings. 
 
         SECTION 2.2. ASSUMPTION OF EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLANS. Holdings and the 
Company shall, as of the Effective Time, execute, acknowledge and deliver the 
Assumption Agreement pursuant to which Holdings will, from and after the 
Effective Time, assume and agree to perform 
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all obligations of the Company pursuant to the Amended and Restated 
Rent-A-Center, Inc. Long-Term Incentive Plan (the "LTIP") and certain other 
option agreements relating to ColorTyme, Inc., a Texas corporation (together 
with the LTIP, the "EQUITY COMPENSATION PLANS") and other employee benefit plans 
as agreed to by the officers of Holdings and the Company. As of the Effective 
Time, each option to purchase a share of the Company Common Stock which has been 
granted and is then outstanding and unexercised under the Equity Compensation 
Plans (an "EXISTING STOCK OPTION") shall be automatically converted into an 
option to purchase one share of the Holdings Common Stock at the same exercise 
price, for the same period and subject to substantially the same terms and 
conditions applicable to the relevant Existing Stock Option (each a "SUBSTITUTE 
OPTION" and collectively, the "SUBSTITUTE OPTIONS"). 
 
         SECTION 2.3. RESERVATION OF SHARES. On or prior to the Effective Time, 
Holdings will reserve sufficient authorized but unissued shares of the Holdings 
Common Stock to provide for the issuance of the Holdings Common Stock upon (a) 
the exercise of the Substitute Options or in satisfaction of other benefits 
payable and outstanding under the Company's Equity Compensation Plans; and/or 
(b) the conversion of the Holdings Series A Preferred Stock. 
 
                                  ARTICLE III 
                              CONDITIONS OF MERGER 
 
         SECTION 3.1. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT. The obligations of the parties to 
this Agreement to consummate the Merger and the transactions contemplated by 
this Agreement shall be subject to fulfillment or waiver by the parties hereto 
of each of the following conditions: 
 
         (a)      Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall have notified 
                  the NASDAQ National Market ("NASDAQ") of the Merger and the 
                  effects thereof and shall have received confirmation, 
                  satisfactory to the parties hereto, that no further action 
                  shall be required in connection with the quotation of the 
                  Holdings Common Stock to be issued pursuant to the Merger on 
                  NASDAQ. 
 
         (b)      Prior to the Effective Time, no order, statute, rule, 
                  regulation, executive order, injunction, stay, decree, 
                  judgment or restraining order shall have been enacted, 
                  entered, promulgated or enforced by any court or governmental 
                  or regulatory authority or instrumentality which prohibits or 
                  makes illegal the consummation of the Merger or the 
                  transactions contemplated hereby. 
 
         (c)      Prior to the Effective Time, Holdings, in its capacity as the 
                  sole stockholder of Merger Sub, shall have approved and 
                  adopted this Agreement and the transactions contemplated 
                  hereby, including the Merger, upon the terms and subject to 
                  the conditions set forth in this Agreement. 
 
         (d)      Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall have received 
                  the approval of the holders of the Company Series A Preferred 
                  Stock to consummate the Merger. 
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                                   ARTICLE IV 
                                    COVENANTS 
 
         SECTION 4.1. HOLDINGS CHARTER AND BYLAWS. Holdings shall take or cause 
to be taken all actions necessary or desirable to ensure that, as of the 
Effective Time, the Holdings Charter and the Holdings Bylaws contain provisions 
identical to the Company Charter and the Company Bylaws, respectively, 
immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than as required or permitted by 
Section 251(g) of the DGCL). 
 
         SECTION 4.2. DIRECTORS OF HOLDINGS. Holdings shall take or cause to be 
taken all actions necessary or desirable to ensure that, as of the Effective 
Time, each person who is a member of the board of directors of the Company 
immediately prior to the Merger becomes or remains a director of Holdings (and 
are the only directors of Holdings), each of whom shall serve in accordance with 
the Holdings Charter and the Holdings Bylaws. 
 
         SECTION 4.3. EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLANS. The Company and Holdings shall 
take or cause to be taken all actions necessary or desirable in order for 
Holdings to assume the Equity Compensation Plans and to assume (or become a 
participating employer in) each other existing employee benefit plan, trust and 
agreement of the Company, with or without amendments, or to adopt comparable 
plans, all to the extent such may be deemed necessary or advisable by the 
Company and Holdings and permitted under applicable law. 
 
                                   ARTICLE V 
                            TERMINATION AND AMENDMENT 
 
         SECTION 5.1. TERMINATION. This Agreement may be terminated and the 
Merger contemplated hereby may be abandoned at any time prior to the Effective 
Time by action of the board of directors of the Company, or a duly authorized 
committee thereof, Holdings or Merger Sub if it is determined that for any 
reason the completion of the transactions provided for herein would be 
inadvisable or not in the best interest of such corporation or its stockholders. 
In the event of such termination and abandonment, this Agreement shall become 
void and none of the Company, Holdings or Merger Sub nor their respective 
stockholders, directors or officers shall have any liability with respect to 
such termination and abandonment. 
 
         SECTION 5.2. AMENDMENTS. This Agreement may be supplemented, amended or 
modified by the mutual consent of the parties to this Agreement; provided, 
however, that, any amendment effected subsequent to stockholder approval shall 
be subject to the restrictions contained in the DGCL. No amendment of any 
provision of this Agreement shall be valid unless the same shall be in writing 
and signed by all of the parties hereto. 
 
                                   ARTICLE VI 
                            MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS 
 
         SECTION 6.1. GOVERNING LAW. This Agreement shall be governed by, and 
construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware, regardless of 
the laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of 
laws. 
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         SECTION 6.2. COUNTERPARTS. This Agreement may be executed in one or 
more counterparts, each of which when executed shall be deemed to be an original 
but all of which shall constitute one and the same agreement. 
 
         SECTION 6.3. ENTIRE AGREEMENT. This Agreement, including the documents 
and instruments referred to herein, constitutes the entire agreement and 
supersedes all other prior agreements and undertakings, both written and oral, 
among the parties, or any of them, with respect to the subject matter hereof. 
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         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company, Holdings and Merger Sub have caused 
this Agreement to be executed as of the date first above written by their 
respective officers thereunto duly authorized. 
 
                                   RENT-A-CENTER, INC. 
 
 
                                   By: /s/ Mark E. Speese 
                                      ------------------------------------------ 
                                       Mark E. Speese 
                                       Chairman of the Board and 
                                       Chief Executive Officer 
 
 
 
                                   RENT-A-CENTER HOLDINGS, INC. 
 
 
                                   By: /s/ Mark E. Speese 
                                      ------------------------------------------ 
                                       Mark E. Speese 
                                       Chairman of the Board and 
                                       Chief Executive Officer 
 
 
                                   RAC MERGER SUB, INC. 
 
 
                                   By: /s/ Mark E. Speese 
                                      ------------------------------------------ 
                                       Mark E. Speese 
                                       President 
 
 
 
 
         I, David M. Glasgow, the Secretary of the Company, do hereby certify 
that (i) all of the holders of the Company Series A Preferred Stock adopted the 
Agreement by written consent dated December 23, 2002; and (ii) the Agreement has 
been adopted by the board of directors of the Company, pursuant to Subsection 
251(g) of the DGCL ("SUBSECTION 251(g)") and that the conditions specified in 
the first sentence of Subsection 251(g) have been satisfied. 
 
 
 
                                   /s/ David M. Glasgow 
                                   --------------------------------------------- 
                                   David M. Glasgow 
                                   Rent-A-Center Inc., Secretary 
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                                                                     EXHIBIT 3.1 
 
 
                          CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION 
                                       OF 
                          RENT-A-CENTER HOLDINGS, INC. 
 
 
         FIRST: The name of the corporation is Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc. (the 
"CORPORATION"). 
 
         SECOND: The address of the Corporation's registered office in the State 
of Delaware is Corporation Trust Center, 1209 Orange Street, City of Wilmington, 
County of New Castle. The name of its registered agent at such address is The 
Corporation Trust Company. 
 
         THIRD: The nature of the business or purposes to be conducted or 
promoted by the Corporation is to engage in any lawful business, act or activity 
for which corporations may be organized under the General Corporation Law of the 
State of Delaware or any successor statute (the "DGCL"). 
 
         FOURTH: The aggregate number of shares of capital stock which the 
Corporation shall have authority to issue is 125,000,000 shares of common stock, 
having a par value of $0.01 per share (the "COMMON STOCK"), and 5,000,000 shares 
of preferred stock, having a par value of $0.01 per share (the "PREFERRED 
STOCK"). 
 
                           SECTION I. PREFERRED STOCK 
 
         Shares of Preferred Stock may be issued from time to time in one or 
more series as may be determined by the Board of Directors. Each series shall be 
distinctly designated. As of the date hereof, 400,000 shares of Preferred Stock 
are designated as Series A Preferred Stock, the designation, powers (including 
voting powers and voting rights), preferences and relative, participating, 
optional or other special rights, and the qualifications, limitations or 
restrictions of which are set forth in the Certificate of Designations, 
Preferences and Relative Rights and Limitations of Series A Preferred Stock of 
Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc. set forth in Exhibit "A" hereto and incorporated 
herein by reference. The Board of Directors of the Corporation is hereby 
expressly granted the authority to fix, by resolution or resolutions adopted 
prior to the issuance of any shares of each additional series of Preferred Stock 
and incorporated in a certificate of designation filed with the Secretary of 
State of the State of Delaware, the designation, powers (including voting powers 
and voting rights), preferences and relative, participating, optional or other 
special rights, and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof, if 
any, of such series, including, but without limiting the generality of the 
foregoing, the following: 
 
         (1) the designation of, and the number of shares of Preferred Stock 
which shall constitute, the series, which number may be increased (except as 
otherwise fixed by the Board of Directors) or decreased (but not below the 
number of shares thereof then outstanding) from time to time by action of the 
Board of Directors; 
 
         (2) the rate and times at which (or the method of determination 
thereof), and the terms and conditions upon which, dividends, if any, on shares 
of the series shall be paid, the nature of any preferences or the relative 
rights of priority of such dividends to the dividends 
 
 



 
 
payable on any other class or classes of stock of the Corporation or on any 
other series of Preferred Stock of the Corporation, and a statement whether or 
in what circumstances such dividends shall be cumulative; 
 
         (3) whether shares of the series shall be convertible into or 
exchangeable for shares of capital stock or other securities or property of the 
Corporation or of any other corporation or entity, and, if so, the terms and 
conditions of such conversion or exchange, including any provisions for the 
adjustment of the conversion or exchange rate in such events as the Board of 
Directors shall determine; 
 
         (4) whether shares of the series shall be redeemable, and, if so, the 
terms and conditions of such redemption, including the date or dates or event or 
events upon or after the occurrence of which they shall be redeemable, and the 
amount and type of consideration payable in case of redemption, which amount per 
share may vary under different conditions and at different redemption dates; 
 
         (5) the rights, if any, of the holders of shares of the series upon the 
voluntary or involuntary liquidation, merger, consolidation, distribution or 
sale of assets, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, and the relative 
rights of priority, if any, of payment of shares of the series; 
 
         (6) whether shares of the series shall have a sinking fund or purchase 
account for the redemption or purchase of shares of the series, and, if so, the 
terms, conditions and amount of such sinking fund or purchase account; 
 
         (7) whether shares of the series shall have voting rights in addition 
to the voting rights provided by law and, if so, the terms of such voting 
rights, which may, without limiting the generality of the foregoing include (a) 
the right to more or less than one vote per share on any or all matters voted 
upon by the Corporation's stockholders (b) the right to vote, as a series by 
itself or together with other series of Preferred Stock or together with all 
series of Preferred Stock as a class or with the Common Stock as a class, upon 
such matters, under such circumstances and upon such conditions as the Board of 
Directors may fix, including, without limitation, the right, voting as a series 
by itself or together with other series of Preferred Stock or together with all 
series of Preferred Stock as a class, to elect one or more directors of the 
Corporation generally in the event there shall have been a default in the 
payment of dividends on any one or more series of Preferred Stock or under such 
other circumstances and upon such conditions as the Board of Directors may 
determine; and 
 
         (8) any other powers, preferences and relative, participating, optional 
or other rights, and qualifications, limitations or restrictions of shares of 
that series. 
 
         The relative powers, preferences and rights of each series of Preferred 
Stock in relation to the powers, preferences and rights of each other series of 
Preferred Stock shall, in each case, be as fixed from time to time by the Board 
of Directors in the resolution or resolutions adopted pursuant to the authority 
granted in this Section I, and the consent by class or series vote or otherwise, 
of the holders of Preferred Stock of such of the series of Preferred Stock as 
are from time to time outstanding shall not be required for the issuance by the 
Board of Directors of any 
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other series of Preferred Stock, whether the powers, preferences and rights of 
such other series shall be fixed by the Board of Directors as senior to, or on a 
parity with, the powers, preferences and rights of such outstanding series, or 
any of them; provided, however, that the Board of Directors may provide in such 
resolution or resolutions adopted with respect to any series of Preferred Stock 
that the consent of the holders of a majority (or such greater proportion as 
shall be therein fixed) of the outstanding shares of such series voting thereon 
shall be required for the issuance of shares of any or all other series of 
Preferred Stock. 
 
                            SECTION II. COMMON STOCK 
 
         (1) Dividends. After the requirements with respect to preferential 
dividends on the shares of any series of Preferred Stock shall have been met and 
after the Corporation shall have complied with all the requirements, if any, 
with respect to the setting aside of sums as sinking funds or redemption or 
purchase accounts and subject further to any other conditions which may be fixed 
in accordance with the provisions of this Certificate of Incorporation, then, 
but not otherwise, the holders of Common Stock shall be entitled to receive such 
dividends, if any, as may be declared from time to time by the Board of 
Directors on the Common Stock, which dividends shall be paid out of assets 
legally available for the payment of dividends and shall be distributed to such 
holders pro rata in accordance with the number of shares of such Common Stock 
held by each such holder. 
 
         (2) Liquidation. After distribution in full of the preferential 
amounts, if any, to be distributed to the holders of the shares of any series of 
Preferred Stock in the event of voluntary or involuntary liquidation, 
distribution or sale of assets, dissolution or winding-up of the Corporation, 
the holders of the Common Stock shall be entitled to receive all the remaining 
assets of the Corporation, tangible and intangible, of whatever kind available 
for distribution to stockholders, which assets shall be distributed to such 
holders pro rata in accordance with the number of shares of Common Stock held by 
each such holder. 
 
         (3) Voting. Except as may otherwise be required by law, this 
Certificate of Incorporation or the provisions of the resolution or resolutions 
as may be adopted by the Board of Directors pursuant to Section I, each holder 
of Common Stock shall have one vote in respect of each share of Common Stock 
held by such holder on each matter voted upon by the stockholders. 
 
                           SECTION III. CAPITAL STOCK 
 
         (1) Regarding Preemptive Rights. No stockholder of the Corporation 
shall by reason of his holding shares of any class of stock have any preemptive 
or preferential right to subscribe for, purchase or otherwise acquire or receive 
any shares of any class of stock issued by the Corporation, whether now or 
hereafter authorized, or any shares of any class of stock of the Corporation now 
or hereafter acquired by the Corporation as treasury stock and subsequently 
reissued or sold or otherwise disposed of, or any notes, debentures, bonds or 
other securities convertible into or carrying options or warrants to purchase 
shares of any class of stock, whether now or hereafter authorized, whether or 
not the issuance of any such shares, or such notes, debentures, bonds or other 
securities, would adversely affect the dividend or voting rights of such 
stockholder, and the Board of Directors may issue shares of any class of stock 
of the 
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Corporation, or any notes, debentures, bonds or other securities convertible 
into or carrying options or warrants to purchase shares of any class of stock, 
without offering any such shares of any class, either in whole or in part, to 
the existing stockholders of any class. 
 
         (2) Cumulative Voting. Cumulative voting of shares of any capital stock 
having voting rights is prohibited. 
 
         FIFTH: All corporate powers shall be exercised by the Board of 
Directors, except as otherwise provided by law or by this Certificate of 
Incorporation. The business and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed by 
or under the direction of the Board of Directors. 
 
         (1) Directors. In furtherance and not in limitation of the powers 
conferred by statute, this Certificate of Incorporation or the Bylaws of the 
Corporation, the Board of Directors is expressly authorized: 
 
                  (a) except as may be otherwise provided in the Bylaws, to 
         make, alter, amend and repeal the Bylaws of the Corporation; 
 
                  (b) to fix in or pursuant to the Bylaws from time to time the 
         number of directors of the Corporation, none of whom need to be 
         stockholders of the Corporation; 
 
                  (c) to fix, determine and vary from time to time the amount to 
         be maintained as surplus and the amount or amounts to be set apart as 
         working capital; and 
 
                  (d) to designate by resolution or resolutions passed by a 
         majority of the whole Board of Directors one or more committees, each 
         committee to consist of one or more of the directors of the 
         Corporation, which, to the extent provided in said resolution or 
         resolutions or in the Bylaws of the Corporation shall have and may 
         exercise the power of the Board of Directors in the management of the 
         business and affairs of the Corporation, and may authorize the seal of 
         the Corporation to be affixed to all papers on which the Corporation 
         desires to place a seal. Such committee or committees shall have such 
         name or names as may be stated in the Bylaws of the Corporation or as 
         may be determined from time to time by resolutions adopted by the Board 
         of Directors. 
 
         The Corporation may confer powers upon the Board of Directors of the 
Corporation in its Bylaws in addition to the powers conferred upon the Board of 
Directors in this Certificate of Incorporation and in addition to the powers and 
authorities expressly conferred upon the Board of Directors by law. 
 
         (2) Number, Election and Terms of Directors. The number, 
qualifications, terms of office, manner of election, time and place of meeting, 
compensation and powers and duties of the directors may be prescribed from time 
to time by the Bylaws, and the Bylaws may also contain any other provisions for 
the regulation and management of the affairs of the Corporation not inconsistent 
with the law or this Certificate of Incorporation. 
 
         The number of directors which shall constitute the whole Board of 
Directors of the Corporation shall be not less than one (1) as specified from 
time to time in the Bylaws of the Corporation. The directors, other than those 
who may be elected by the holders of any series of 
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Preferred Stock, shall be divided into three classes, Class I, Class II and 
Class III. Such classes shall be as nearly equal in number of directors as 
possible. Each director shall serve for a term ending on the third annual 
meeting following the annual meeting at which such director was elected; 
provided, however, that the initial Class III directors shall serve for a term 
expiring at the annual meeting next following the end of the calendar year 2002, 
the initial Class I directors shall serve for a term expiring at the second 
annual meeting next following the end of the calendar year 2002, and the initial 
Class II directors shall serve for a term expiring at the third annual meeting 
next following the end of the calendar year 2002. Each director shall hold 
office until the annual meeting at which such director's term expires and, the 
foregoing notwithstanding, shall serve until his successor shall have been duly 
elected and qualified, unless he shall resign, become disqualified, disabled or 
shall otherwise be removed. 
 
         The names and mailing addresses of the persons who are to serve as the 
initial directors of the Corporation until the next annual meeting following the 
end of the calendar year 2002 or until their successors are elected and 
qualified are as follows: 
 
 
                                                   
         CLASS I DIRECTORS 
         Peter P. Copses                           Apollo Management, L.P. 
                                                   1999 Avenue of the Stars, Suite 1900 
                                                   Los Angeles, CA 90067 
 
         Mitchell E. Fadel                         Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc. 
                                                   5700 Tennyson Parkway, Third Floor 
                                                   Plano, Texas  75024 
 
         Mary Elizabeth Burton                     1221 Ocean Ave., #1108 
                                                   Santa Monica, CA  90401 
         CLASS II DIRECTORS 
         Mark E. Speese                            Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc. 
                                                   5700 Tennyson Parkway, Third Floor 
                                                   Plano, Texas  75024 
 
         Laurence M. Berg                          Apollo Management, L.P. 
                                                   1999 Avenue of the Stars, Suite 1900 
                                                   Los Angeles, CA 90067 
         CLASS III DIRECTORS 
         Andrew S. Jhawar                          Apollo Management, L.P. 
                                                   1999 Avenue of the Stars, Suite 1900 
                                                   Los Angeles, CA 90067 
 
         J. V. Lentell                             Intrust Bank, N.A. 
                                                   105 North Main 
                                                   Wichita, Kansas 67201 
 
 
         At each annual election, the directors chosen to succeed those whose 
terms then expire shall be of the same class as the directors they succeed, 
unless, by reason of any intervening changes in the authorized number of 
directors, the Board shall designate one ore more 
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directorships whose term then expires as directorships of another class in order 
more nearly to achieve equality of number of directors among the classes. 
 
         Notwithstanding the rule that the three classes shall be as nearly 
equal in number of directors as possible, in the event of any change in the 
authorized number of directors, each director then continuing to serve as such 
shall nevertheless continue as a director of the class of which he is a member 
until the expiration of his current term, or his prior death, resignation or 
removal. If any newly created directorship may, consistent with the rule that 
the three classes shall be as nearly equal in number of directors as possible, 
be allocated to one or two or more classes, the Board shall allocate it to that 
of the available classes whose terms of office are due to expire at the earliest 
date following such allocation. 
 
         Election of directors need not be by written ballot unless the Bylaws 
of the Corporation shall so provide. 
 
         (3) Removal of Directors. No director of the Corporation shall be 
removed from his office as a director by vote or other action of stockholders or 
otherwise except for cause. Except as may otherwise be provided by law, cause 
for removal of a director shall be deemed to exist only if: (i) the director 
whose removal is proposed has been convicted, or where a director is granted 
immunity to testify where another has been convicted, of a felony by a court of 
competent jurisdiction and such conviction is no longer subject to direct 
appeal; (ii) such director has been found by the affirmative vote of at least a 
majority of the entire Board of Directors at any regular or special meeting of 
this Board of Directors called for that purpose or by a court of competent 
jurisdiction to have been grossly negligent or guilty of misconduct in the 
performance of his duties to the Corporation in a matter of substantial 
importance to the Corporation; or (iii) such director has been adjudicated by a 
court of competent jurisdiction to be mentally incompetent, which mental 
incompetency directly affects his ability as a director of the Corporation. 
 
         (4) Vacancies. Except as provided in Article Fourth hereof, newly 
created directorships resulting from any increase in the number of directors and 
any vacancies on the Board of Directors resulting from death, resignation, 
disqualification, removal or other cause shall be filled by the affirmative vote 
of a majority of the remaining directors then in office, even though less than a 
quorum of the Board of Directors. Any director elected in accordance with the 
preceding sentence shall hold office for the remainder of the full term of the 
class of directors in which the new directorship was created or the vacancy 
occurred and until such director's successor shall have been elected and 
qualified. No decrease in the number of directors constituting the Board of 
Directors shall shorten the term of any incumbent director. 
 
         SIXTH: In the event the Corporation becomes subject to the reporting 
requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, no action required to be 
taken or that may be taken at any annual or special meeting of the stockholders 
of the Corporation may be taken without a meeting, and the power of stockholders 
to consent in writing to the taking of any action by written consent is 
specifically denied, except for action by unanimous written consent, which is 
expressly allowed. Except as otherwise required by law, special meetings of 
stockholders of the Corporation may be called only by the Board of Directors of 
the Corporation pursuant to a resolution approved by a majority of the entire 
Board of Directors or majority of an entire committee of such Board. 
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         Notwithstanding any other provision of this Certificate of 
Incorporation or the Bylaws (and in addition to any other vote that may be 
required by law, this Certificate of Incorporation or the Bylaws), there shall 
be required to amend, alter, change or repeal, directly or indirectly, the 
provisions of paragraphs (2), (3) and (4) of Article Fifth regarding the Board 
of Directors of the Corporation, and this Article Sixth, regarding special 
meetings of stockholders and action by written consent, the affirmative vote of 
the holders of 80% of all voting stock of the Corporation. 
 
         SEVENTH: No director of the Corporation shall be personally liable to 
the Corporation or any of its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of 
fiduciary duty as a director involving any act or omission of any such director; 
provided, however, that the foregoing provisions shall not eliminate or limit 
the liability of a director (i) for any breach of such director's duty of 
loyalty to the Corporation or its stockholders, (ii) for acts or omissions not 
in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of 
law, (iii) under Section 174 of the DGCL, as the same exists or as such 
provision may hereafter be amended, supplemented or replaced, or (iv) for any 
transactions from which such director derived an improper personal benefit. If 
the DGCL is amended after the filing of this Certificate of Incorporation to 
authorize corporate action further eliminating or limiting the personal 
liability of directors, then the liability of a director of the Corporation, in 
addition to the personal liability provided herein, shall be limited to the 
fullest extent permitted by such law, as so amended. Any repeal or modification 
of this Article Seventh by the stockholders of the Corporation shall be 
prospective only, and shall not adversely affect any limitation on the personal 
liability of a director of the Corporation existing at the time of such repeal 
or modification. 
 
         EIGHTH: The Corporation shall, to the fullest extent permitted by the 
DGCL or other applicable law, as the same may be amended, supplemented and 
replaced from time to time, indemnify any and all past, present and future 
directors and officers of the Corporation from and against any and all costs, 
expenses (including attorneys' fees), damages, judgments, penalties, fines, 
punitive damages, excise taxes assessed with respect to an employee benefit plan 
and amounts paid in settlement in connection with any action, suit or 
proceeding, whether by or in the right of the Corporation, a class of its 
security holders or otherwise, in which the director or officer may be involved 
as a party or otherwise, by reason of the fact that such person was serving as a 
director, officer, employee or agent of the Corporation. 
 
         NINTH: The Corporation shall have the right, subject to any express 
provisions or restrictions contained in the Certificate of Incorporation, from 
time to time to amend this Certificate of Incorporation or any provision thereof 
in any manner now or hereafter provided by law, and all rights and powers at any 
time conferred upon the directors or stockholders of the Corporation by this 
Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws or any amendment thereof are subject to 
such right of the Corporation. 
 
         TENTH: The Bylaws of the Corporation may be altered, amended, added to 
or repealed by the stockholders at any annual or special meeting by the vote of 
stockholders entitled to cast at least a majority of the votes which all 
stockholders are entitled to cast (i.e., by the vote of a majority of the 
outstanding shares entitled to vote), and, except as may be otherwise required 
by law, the power to alter, amend, add to or repeal the Bylaws is also vested in 
the Board of Directors (subject always to the power of the stockholders to 
change such action). 
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         ELEVENTH: The powers of the incorporator shall terminate upon the 
filing of this Certificate of Incorporation. The name and mailing address of the 
incorporator are as follows: 
 
         NAME                             ADDRESS 
 
         Thomas W. Hughes                 c/o Winstead Sechrest & Minick P.C. 
                                          5400 Renaissance Tower 
                                          1201 Elm Street 
                                          Dallas, Texas  75270 
 
 
 
                  [REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK] 
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         EXECUTED as of this 26th day of November, 2002. 
 
 
 
                                        /s/ Thomas W. Hughes 
                                        ----------------------------------- 
                                        Thomas W. Hughes, Incorporator 
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                                    EXHIBIT A 
 
                    CERTIFICATE OF DESIGNATIONS, PREFERENCES 
                       AND RELATIVE RIGHTS AND LIMITATIONS 
                                       OF 
                            SERIES A PREFERRED STOCK 
                                       OF 
                          RENT-A-CENTER HOLDINGS, INC. 
 
                                   ---------- 
 
                             PURSUANT TO SECTION 151 
             OF THE GENERAL CORPORATION LAW OF THE STATE OF DELAWARE 
 
                                   ---------- 
 
         RESOLVED, that pursuant to Paragraph Fourth, Section I of the 
Certificate of Incorporation, there is hereby authorized such series of 
preferred stock on the terms and with the provisions herein set forth: 
 
1.       Certain Definitions. 
 
         Unless the context otherwise requires, the terms defined in this 
Section 1 shall have, for all purposes of this resolution, the meanings 
specified (with terms defined in the singular having comparable meanings when 
used in the plural). 
 
         Affiliate. The term "Affiliate" shall mean, with respect to any Person, 
any other Person directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by or under 
direct or indirect common control with such specified Person and, in the case of 
a Person who is an individual, shall include (i) members of such specified 
Person's immediate family (as defined in Instruction 2 of Item 404(a) of 
Regulation S-K under the Securities Act) and (ii) trusts, the trustee and all 
beneficiaries of which are such specified Person or members of such Person's 
immediate family as determined in accordance with the foregoing clause (i). For 
the purposes of this definition, control when used with respect to any person 
means the power to direct the management and policies of such person, directly 
or indirectly, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract 
or otherwise; and the terms "affiliated," "controlling" and "controlled" have 
meanings correlative to the foregoing. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the 
Initial Holders and their Affiliates shall not be deemed Affiliates of the 
Corporation. 
 
         Change of Control. The term "Change of Control" shall mean the 
occurrence of any one of the following events: (I) the acquisition after the 
Initial Issue Date, in one or more transactions, of beneficial ownership (within 
the meaning of Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act) by (i) any person or entity 
(other than any Permitted Holder) or (ii) any group of persons or entities 
(excluding any Permitted Holders) who constitute a group (within the meaning of 
Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act), in either case, of any securities of the 
Corporation such that, as a result of such acquisition, such person, entity or 
group beneficially owns (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange 
Act), directly or indirectly, 40% or more of the then outstanding voting 
securities entitled to vote on a regular basis for a majority of the Board of 
Directors of the Corporation (but only to the extent that such beneficial 
ownership is not shared 
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with any Permitted Holder who has the power to direct the vote thereof), 
provided, however, that no such Change of Control shall be deemed to have 
occurred if (A) the Permitted Holders beneficially own, in the aggregate, at 
such time, a greater percentage of such voting securities than such other 
person, entity or group or (B) at the time of such acquisition, the Permitted 
Holders (or any of them) possess the ability (by contract or otherwise) to 
elect, or cause the election of, a majority of the members of the Corporation's 
Board of Directors; (II) the acquisition by any person of all or substantially 
all of the assets of the Corporation; (III) the determination by the 
Corporation's Board of Directors to recommend the acceptance of any proposal set 
forth in a tender offer statement or proxy statement filed by any person with 
the Securities and Exchange Commission which indicates the intention on the part 
of that person to acquire, or acceptance of which would otherwise have the 
effect of that person acquiring, control of the Corporation; or (IV) upon, other 
than as a result of the death or disability of one or more of the directors 
within a three-month period, a majority of the members of the Board of Directors 
of the Corporation for any period of three consecutive months not being persons 
who (a) had been directors of the Corporation for at least the preceding 24 
consecutive months or were elected by the holders of the Series A Preferred 
Stock, voting separately as a class, or (b) when they initially were elected to 
the Board of Directors of the Corporation, (x) were nominated (if they were 
elected by the stockholders) or elected (if they were elected by the directors) 
with the affirmative concurrence of 66-2/3% of the directors who were Continuing 
Directors at the time of the nomination or election by the Board of Directors of 
the Corporation and (y) were not elected as a result of an actual or threatened 
solicitation of proxies or consents by a person other than the Board or an 
agreement intended to avoid or settle such a proxy solicitation (the directors 
described in clauses (a) and (b) of this subsection (IV) being "Continuing 
Directors"); provided, however, that no Change of Control shall be deemed to 
have occurred by virtue of any merger of the Corporation with any wholly owned 
subsidiary of the Corporation or any merger of two wholly owned subsidiaries of 
the Corporation if, in any such merger, the proportionate ownership interests of 
the stockholders of the Corporation remain unchanged. 
 
         Common Stock. The term "Common Stock" shall mean the common stock, par 
value $.01 per share, of the Corporation. 
 
         Conversion Date. The term "Conversion Date" shall have the meaning set 
forth in Sections 8(c) below, as applicable. 
 
         Conversion Price. The term "Conversion Price" shall have the meaning 
set forth in Section 8(d) below. 
 
         Convertible Preferred Nominees. The term "Convertible Preferred 
Nominees" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4(b)(i) below. 
 
         Convertible Securities. The term "Convertible Securities" shall have 
the meaning set forth in Section 8(f)(iii). 
 
         Corporation Notice. The term "Corporation Notice" shall have the 
meaning set forth in Section 5(b)(ii)(A) below. 
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         Current Market Price. The term "Current Market Price" shall mean the 
current market price of the Common Stock as computed in accordance with Section 
8(f)(xi) below. 
 
         Dividend Payment Date. The term "Dividend Payment Date" shall have the 
meaning set forth in Section 3(a) below. 
 
         Dividend Rate. The term "Dividend Rate" shall have the meaning set 
forth in Section 3(a) below. 
 
         Exchange Act. The term "Exchange Act" shall mean the Securities 
Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated 
thereunder. 
 
         Initial Holders. The term "Initial Holders" shall mean those holders of 
Series A Preferred Stock as of the Initial Issue Date. 
 
         Initial Issue Date. The term "Initial Issue Date" shall mean the date 
that shares of Series A Preferred Stock are first issued by the Corporation. 
 
         Initial Series A Preferred Shares. The term "Initial Series A Preferred 
Shares" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4(b)(i)(B) below. 
 
         IRR. The term "IRR" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 
4(c)(ix) below. 
 
         Junior Stock. The term "Junior Stock" shall mean any stock of the 
Corporation, other than the Common Stock, ranking junior to the Series A 
Preferred Stock as to dividends and upon liquidation. 
 
         Liquidation. The term "Liquidation" shall mean any liquidation, 
dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, whether voluntary or involuntary; 
provided, that neither the voluntary sale, conveyance, exchange or transfer (for 
cash, shares of stock, securities or other consideration) of all or 
substantially all of the property or assets of the Corporation, nor the 
consolidation or merger of the Corporation with one or more other entities, 
shall, by itself, be deemed a Liquidation. 
 
         Liquidation Preference Amount. The term "Liquidation Preference Amount" 
shall mean an amount equal to the sum of (i) $1,000 per share of Series A 
Preferred Stock, plus (ii) all accrued and unpaid dividends thereon calculated 
in accordance with Sections 3(a) and 3(b) hereof. 
 
         Permitted Holder. The term "Permitted Holder" shall mean (i) Apollo 
Investment Fund IV, L.P., Apollo Overseas Partners IV, L.P., or any entity 
controlled by either of the foregoing or any of the partners of the foregoing, 
(ii) an employee benefit plan of the Corporation or any subsidiary of the 
Corporation, or any participant therein, (iii) a trustee or other fiduciary 
holding securities under an employee benefit plan of the Corporation or any of 
its subsidiaries or (iv) any Permitted Transferee of any of the foregoing 
persons. 
 
         Permitted Transferee. The term "Permitted Transferee" shall mean, with 
respect to any Person, (i) any officer, director or partner of, or Person 
controlling, such Person, (ii) any other 
 
 
                                       A-3 



 
 
Person that is (x) an Affiliate of the general partner(s), investment manager(s) 
or investment advisor(s) of such Person, (y) an Affiliate of such Person or a 
Permitted Transferee of an Affiliate or (z) an investment fund, investment 
account or investment entity whose investment manager, investment advisor or 
general partner thereof is such Person or a Permitted Transferee of such Person 
or (iii) if a Permitted Transferee of a Person set forth in the foregoing 
clauses (i) and (ii) is an individual, (x) any spouse or issue of such 
individual, or any trust solely for the benefit of such individual, spouse or 
issue, and (y) upon such individual's death, any Person to whom Shares are 
transferred in accordance with the laws of descent and/or testamentary 
distribution, in each case in a bona fide distribution or other transaction not 
intended to avoid the provisions of this Agreement. 
 
         Person. The term "Person" shall mean an individual or a corporation, 
limited liability company, partnership, trust, or any other entity or 
organization, including a government or political subdivision or an agency or 
instrumentality thereof. 
 
         Quarterly Dividend Period. The term "Quarterly Dividend Period" shall 
have the meaning set forth in Section 3(a) below. 
 
         Redemption Date. The term "Redemption Date" shall have the meaning set 
forth in Section 5(a)(ii) below. 
 
         Redemption Event. A Redemption Event will be deemed to occur at the 
earliest of (i) the date upon which there is a Change of Control of the 
Corporation, (ii) the date upon which the Corporation's Common Stock is not 
listed for trading on a United States national securities exchange or the NASDAQ 
National Market System, or (iii) the eleventh anniversary of the Initial Issue 
Date. 
 
         Redemption Percentage. The term "Redemption Percentage" shall have the 
meaning set forth in Section 5(a)(i) below. 
 
         Redemption Price. The term "Redemption Price" shall have the meaning 
set forth in Section 5(a)(i) below. 
 
         Repurchase Date. The term "Repurchase Date" shall have the meaning set 
forth in Section 5(b)(i) below. 
 
         Repurchase Price. The term "Repurchase Price" shall have the meaning 
set forth in Section 5(b)(i) below. 
 
         Securities Act. The term "Securities Act" shall mean the Securities Act 
of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder. 
 
         Series A Preferred Stock. The term "Series A Preferred Stock" shall 
mean the Series A Preferred Stock authorized hereby. 
 
         Trading Days. The term "Trading Days" shall have the meaning set forth 
in Section 8(f)(xi) below. 
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2.       Designation. 
 
         The series of preferred stock authorized hereby shall be designated as 
the "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock." The number of shares constituting 
such series shall initially be Four Hundred Thousand (400,000). The par value of 
the Series A Preferred Stock shall be $.01 per share. 
 
3.       Dividends. 
 
         (a) The holders of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock shall be 
entitled to receive cumulative quarterly dividends at a dividend rate equal to 
3 3/4% per annum (the "DIVIDEND RATE") computed on the basis of $1,000 per 
share, when and as declared by the Board of Directors of the Corporation, out of 
funds legally available for the payment of dividends; provided, however, for the 
five-year period commencing with the Initial Issue Date, payments of dividends 
may be made, at the election of the Corporation, either (i) in cash or (ii) by 
issuing a number of additional fully paid and nonassessable shares (and/or 
fractional shares) of Series A Preferred Stock for each such share (or 
fractional share) of Series A Preferred Stock then outstanding determined by 
dividing (x) the dividend then payable on each such share (or fractional share) 
of Series A Preferred Stock (expressed as a dollar amount) by (y) 1,000. 
Quarterly dividend periods (each a "QUARTERLY DIVIDEND PERIOD") shall commence 
on January 1, April 1, July 1 and October 1, in each year, except that the first 
Quarterly Dividend Period shall commence on the date of issuance of the Series A 
Preferred Stock, and shall end on and include the day immediately preceding the 
first day of the next Quarterly Dividend Period. Dividends on the shares of 
Series A Preferred Stock shall be payable on March 31, June 30, September 30, 
and December 31 of each year (a "DIVIDEND PAYMENT DATE"), commencing September 
30, 1998. Each such dividend shall be paid to the holders of record of the 
Series A Preferred Stock as they shall appear on the stock register of the 
Corporation on such record date, not exceeding 45 days nor less than 10 days 
preceding such Dividend Payment Date, as shall be fixed by the Board of 
Directors of the Corporation or a duly authorized committee thereof. 
 
         Notwithstanding the foregoing paragraph, (A) for the four Quarterly 
Dividend Periods commencing with the ninth Quarterly Divided Period following 
the Initial Issue Date, no dividend shall be paid or accrued for any Quarterly 
Dividend Period in which the Current Market Price as of the related Dividend 
Payment Date is equal to or greater than two (2) times the Conversion Price and 
(B) for each Quarterly Dividend Period commencing with the thirteenth Quarterly 
Dividend Period following the Initial Issue Date, no dividend shall be paid or 
accrued for any Quarterly Dividend Period in which the Current Market Price as 
of the related Dividend Payment Date is equal to or greater than the Conversion 
Price accumulated forward to the payment date at a compound annual growth rate 
of Twenty-Five Percent (25%) per annum compounded quarterly. 
 
         If, on any Dividend Payment Date, the full dividends provided for in 
this Section 3(a) are not declared or paid to the holders of the Series A 
Preferred Stock, whether in cash or in additional shares of Series A Preferred 
Stock, then such dividends shall cumulate, with additional dividends thereon, 
compounded quarterly, at the dividend rate applicable to the Series A Preferred 
Stock as provided in this Section 3(a), for each succeeding full Quarterly 
Dividend Period during which such dividends shall remain unpaid. In the event 
the Corporation elects to 
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pay dividends in additional shares of Series A Preferred Stock, the Corporation 
shall on the Dividend Payment Date deliver to the holders certificates 
representing such shares. 
 
         Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, in the event any 
conversion, redemption or liquidation occurs as of a date other than on a 
Dividend Payment Date, the holders of Series A Preferred Stock shall be paid a 
pro rata dividend equal to the dividend payable for that Quarterly Dividend 
Period multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of days 
that have elapsed since the last Dividend Payment Date and the denominator of 
which is the number of days in the Quarterly Dividend Period in which the 
conversion, redemption or liquidation occurs. 
 
         (b) The amount of any dividends accrued on any share of the Series A 
Preferred Stock on any Dividend Payment Date shall be deemed to be the amount of 
any unpaid dividends accumulated thereon to and including such Dividend Payment 
Date, whether or not earned or declared. The amount of dividends accrued on any 
share of the Series A Preferred Stock on any date other than a Dividend Payment 
Date shall be deemed to be the sum of (i) the amount of any unpaid dividends 
accumulated thereon to and including the last preceding Dividend Payment Date, 
whether or not earned or declared, and (ii) an amount determined by multiplying 
(x) the Dividend Rate by (y) a fraction, the numerator of which shall be the 
number of days from the last preceding Dividend Payment Date to and including 
the date on which such calculation is made and the denominator of which shall be 
the full number of days in such Quarterly Dividend Period. 
 
         (c) Immediately prior to authorizing or making any distribution in 
redemption or liquidation with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock (other 
than a purchase or acquisition of Series A Preferred Stock pursuant to a 
purchase or exchange offer made on the same terms to holders of all outstanding 
Series A Preferred Stock), the Board of Directors shall, to the extent of any 
funds legally available therefor, declare a dividend in cash on the Series A 
Preferred Stock payable on the distribution date in an amount equal to any 
accrued and unpaid dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock as of such date. 
 
4.       Voting Rights. 
 
         (a) Except as otherwise required by law, the shares of Series A 
Preferred Stock shall be entitled to vote together with the shares of voting 
Common Stock as one class at all annual and special meetings of stockholders of 
the Corporation, and to act by written consent in the same manner as the Common 
Stock, upon the following basis: each holder of Series A Preferred Stock shall 
be entitled to such number of votes for the Series A Preferred Stock held by the 
holder on the record date fixed for such meeting, or on the effective date of 
such written consent, as shall be equal to the number of whole shares of Common 
Stock into which all of such holder's shares of Series A Preferred Stock are 
convertible immediately after the close of business on the record date fixed for 
such meeting or the effective date of such written consent. 
 
         (b) (i) The holders of Series A Preferred Stock, voting as a separate 
class shall have the right to elect such number of directors (the "CONVERTIBLE 
PREFERRED NOMINEES") of the Corporation as set forth below, in addition to such 
holders' rights to vote for the election of directors, generally, in accordance 
with Section 4(a): 
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                  (A) Subject to Section 4(b)(i) (B) below, the number of 
Convertible Preferred Nominees shall be two (2). One Convertible Preferred 
Nominee shall be classified as a Class I Director of the Corporation, and the 
other Convertible Preferred Nominee shall be classified as a Class II Director 
of the Corporation. Each of the Finance Committee , the Audit Committee and the 
Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors shall have one Convertible 
Preferred Nominee as a member; and, in the event the Corporation establishes an 
Executive Committee of the Board of Directors, at least one Convertible 
Preferred Nominee shall be a member of such Executive Committee. 
 
                  (B) At such time as the Initial Holders together with any and 
all of their Permitted Transferees cease to hold in aggregate 50% or more of the 
number of the Initial Series A Preferred Shares, the holders of Series A 
Preferred Stock shall be entitled to elect one Convertible Preferred Nominee 
under this Certificate; and, at such time as the Initial Holders cease to hold 
in aggregate 10 % or more of the number of the Initial Series A Preferred 
Shares, the holders of Series A Preferred Stock shall no longer be entitled to 
elect any Convertible Preferred Nominees under this Certificate. 
 
               (ii) The holders of the Series A Preferred Stock may exercise any 
right under Section 4(b)(i) to elect directors at a special meeting of the 
holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, at an annual meeting of the 
stockholders of the Corporation held for the purpose of electing directors, and 
in each written consent executed in lieu of any such meetings. 
 
               (iii) A director elected in accordance with Section 4(b)(i) will 
serve until the next annual meeting of stockholders of the Corporation at which 
other directors of the Corporation of the same class shall be elected and until 
his or her successor is elected and qualified by the holders of the Series A 
Preferred Stock, except as otherwise provided in the Corporation's Certificate 
of Incorporation or Bylaws. 
 
               (iv) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, 
the provisions of this Section 4(b) shall inure only to the benefit of the 
Initial Holders and their Permitted Transferees, and any shares of Series A 
Preferred Stock subsequently transferred by the Initial Holders to any Person 
other than one of their Permitted Transferees shall not be entitled to the 
benefits of this Section 4(b). 
 
         (c) While any shares of Series A Preferred Stock are outstanding, the 
Corporation will not, directly or indirectly, including through a merger or 
consolidation with any other corporation or otherwise, without approval of 
holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Series A Preferred 
Stock, voting separately as a class, (i) increase the number of authorized 
shares of Series A Preferred Stock or authorize the issuance or issue of any 
shares of Series A Preferred Stock other than to existing holders of Series A 
Preferred Stock, (ii) issue any new class or series of equity security, (iii) 
amend, alter or repeal, in any manner whatsoever, the designations, preferences 
and relative rights and limitations and restrictions of the Series A Preferred 
Stock; (iv) amend, alter or repeal any of the provisions of the Certificate of 
Incorporation or Bylaws of the Corporation in a manner that would negatively 
impact the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, including (but not limited 
to) any amendment that is in conflict with the approval rights set forth in this 
Section 4; (v) directly or indirectly, redeem, purchase or otherwise acquire for 
value (including through an exchange), or set apart money or other 
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property for any mandatory purchase or other analogous fund for the redemption, 
purchase or acquisition of any shares of Common Stock or Junior Stock, except 
for the repurchase by the Corporation of up to $25,000,000 in Common Stock from 
J. Ernest Talley, declare or pay any dividend or make any distribution (whether 
in cash, shares of capital stock of the Corporation, or other property) on 
shares of Common Stock or Junior Stock; (vi) cause the number of directors of 
the Corporation to be greater than seven (7); (vii) enter into any agreement or 
arrangement with or for the benefit of any Person who is an Affiliate of the 
Corporation with a value in excess of $5 million in a single transaction or a 
series of related transactions; (viii) effect a voluntary liquidation, 
dissolution or winding up of the Corporation; (ix) sell or agree to sell all or 
substantially all of the assets of the Corporation, unless such transaction (1) 
occurs after the fourth anniversary of the Initial Issue Date, (2) is a sale for 
cash and (3) results in an internal rate of return ("IRR") of 30% compounded 
quarterly or greater to the holder of the Series A Preferred Stock with respect 
to each share of Series A Preferred Stock issued on the Initial Issue Date; or 
(x) enter into any merger or consolidation or other business combination 
involving the Corporation (except a merger of a wholly-owned subsidiary of the 
Corporation into the Corporation in which the Corporation's capitalization is 
unchanged as a result of such merger) unless such transaction (1) occurs after 
the fourth anniversary of the Initial Issue Date, (2) is for cash and (3) 
results in an IRR of 30% compounded quarterly or greater to the holder of the 
Series A Preferred Stock with respect to each share of Series A Preferred Stock 
issued on the Initial Issue Date. 
 
         (d) While any shares of Series A Preferred Stock are outstanding, the 
Corporation will not, directly or indirectly, without the majority affirmative 
vote of the Finance Committee, issue debt securities of the Corporation with a 
value in excess of $10 million (including any refinancing of existing 
indebtedness). 
 
         (e) While any shares of Series A Preferred Stock are outstanding, the 
Corporation will not, directly or indirectly, without the unanimous affirmative 
vote of the Finance Committee, issue equity securities of the Corporation with a 
value in excess of $10 million (including any refinancing of existing 
indebtedness); provided, however, that the following equity issuances shall 
require only a majority affirmative vote of the Finance Committee: (A) a Common 
Stock offering within 24 months of the Initial Issue Date that is equal to or 
less than $75 million of gross proceeds to the Corporation and the selling price 
is equal to or greater than the Conversion Price, (B) a Common Stock offering in 
which the selling price (1) at any time prior to the third anniversary of the 
Initial Issue Date is equal to or greater than two times the Conversion Price 
and (2) thereafter, equal to or greater than the price that would imply a 25% or 
greater IRR compounded quarterly on the Conversion Price and (C) an issuance of 
equity in connection with an acquisition if the issuance is equal to or less 
than 10% of the outstanding Common Stock (calculated post-issuance of such 
shares of Common Stock). 
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5.       Redemption. 
 
         (a)      Optional Redemption. 
 
                  (i)      Optional Redemption by the Corporation. 
 
                    (A) The Series A Preferred Stock may not be redeemed, in 
whole or in part, at the election of the Corporation prior to the fourth 
anniversary of the Initial Issue Date. The Corporation by resolution of its 
Board of Directors may redeem the Series A Preferred Stock, in whole or in part, 
at any time after the fourth anniversary of the Initial Issue Date. The 
redemption price per share (the "REDEMPTION PRICE") for such shares of Series A 
Preferred Stock so redeemed shall equal 105% of the Liquidation Preference 
Amount on the Redemption Date (as defined below). 
 
                    (B) Notwithstanding the forgoing Section 5(a)(i)(A), an 
Initial Holder shall be entitled to reserve from redemption by the Corporation 
pursuant to Section 5(a)(i)(A) one share of the Series A Preferred Stock until 
such time as the Initial Holders and their Permitted Transferees collectively 
shall own less than 33 1/3% of the Shares issued to the Initial Holders on the 
Initial Issuance Date as defined below. For the purposes of this Section 
5(a)(i)(B), "SHARES" shall mean shares of the Common Stock and the Series A 
Preferred Stock, and the preceding percentage shall be calculated as if each of 
the Shares had been exchanged or converted into shares of Common Stock 
immediately prior to each such calculation regardless of the existence of any 
restrictions on such exchange or conversion. 
 
                    (C) In the event that at any time less than all of the 
Series A Preferred Stock outstanding is to be redeemed, the shares to be 
redeemed will be selected pro rata. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, 
the Corporation may not redeem less than all of the Series A Preferred Stock 
outstanding unless all accrued and unpaid dividends have been paid on all then 
outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock. 
 
                  (ii) Notice of Redemption. Notice of any redemption pursuant 
to this Section 5(a) shall be mailed, postage prepaid, at least 30 days but not 
more than 60 days prior to the date of redemption specified in such notice (the 
"REDEMPTION DATE") to each holder of record of the Series A Preferred Stock to 
be redeemed at its address as the same shall appear on the stock register of the 
Corporation. Each such notice shall state: (A) the Redemption Date, (B) the 
place or places where certificates for such shares of Series A Preferred Stock 
are to be surrendered for payment, (C) the Redemption Price and (D) that unless 
the Corporation defaults in making the redemption payment, dividends on the 
shares of Series A Preferred Stock called for redemption shall cease to accrue 
on and after the Redemption Date. If less than all the shares of the Series A 
Preferred Stock owned by such holder are then to be redeemed, such notice shall 
also specify the number of shares thereof which are to be redeemed and the 
numbers of the certificates representing such shares. 
 
                  (iii) No Preclusion of Conversion. Nothing in this Section 
5(a) shall be construed to preclude a holder of Series A Preferred Stock from 
converting any or all of its shares of Series A Preferred Stock in accordance 
with Section 8 at any time prior to the Redemption Date. 
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         (b)      Mandatory Redemption. 
 
                  (i) Right to Require Redemption. If at any time there shall 
occur any Redemption Event of the Corporation, then each holder of Series A 
Preferred Stock shall have the right, at such holder's option, to require the 
Corporation to redeem, and upon the exercise of such right the Corporation shall 
redeem, all or any part of such holder's Series A Preferred Stock on the date 
(the "REPURCHASE DATE") that is 45 days after the date of the Corporation Notice 
(as defined below). The redemption price per share (the "REPURCHASE PRICE") for 
such shares of Series A Preferred Stock so redeemed shall equal the Liquidation 
Preference Amount on the Repurchase Date. 
 
                  (ii) Notices; Method of Exercising Redemption Right, etc. 
 
                    (A) Unless the Corporation shall have theretofore called for 
redemption all the Series A Preferred Stock then outstanding pursuant to Section 
5(a) hereof, within 15 days after the occurrence of a Redemption Event, the 
Corporation shall mail to all holders of record of the Series A Preferred Stock 
a notice (the "CORPORATION NOTICE") of the occurrence of the Redemption Event 
and of the redemption right set forth herein arising as a result thereof. Each 
Corporation Notice of a redemption right shall state: (I) the Repurchase Date; 
(II) the date by which the redemption right must be exercised; (III) the 
Repurchase Price; (IV) a description of the procedure which a holder must follow 
to exercise a redemption right including a form of the irrevocable written 
notice referred to in Section 5(b)(ii)(B) hereof; and (V) the place or places 
where such Series A Preferred Stock may be surrendered for redemption. 
 
                  No failure of the Corporation to give the foregoing notices or 
any defect therein shall limit any holder's right to exercise a redemption right 
or affect the validity of the proceedings for the redemption of Series A 
Preferred Stock. 
 
                    (B) To exercise a redemption right, a holder must deliver to 
the Corporation on or before the 15th day after the date of the Corporation 
Notice (i) irrevocable written notice of the holder's exercise of such rights, 
which notice shall set forth the name of the holder, the amount of the Series A 
Preferred Stock to be redeemed, a statement that an election to exercise the 
redemption right is being made thereby, and (ii) the Series A Preferred Stock 
with respect to which the redemption right is being exercised, duly endorsed for 
transfer to the Corporation. Such written notice shall be irrevocable. Subject 
to the provisions of paragraph (D) below, Series A Preferred Stock surrendered 
for redemption together with such irrevocable written notice shall cease to be 
convertible from the date of delivery of such notice. If the Repurchase Date 
falls after the record date and before the following Dividend Payment Date, any 
Series A Preferred Stock to be redeemed must be accompanied by payment of an 
amount equal to the dividends thereon which the registered holder thereof is to 
receive on such Dividend Payment Date, and, notwithstanding such redemption, 
such dividend payment will be made by the Corporation to the registered holder 
thereof on the applicable record date; provided that any quarterly payment of 
dividends becoming due on the Repurchase Date shall be payable to the holders of 
such Series A Preferred Stock registered as such on the relevant record date 
subject to the terms of Section 3(b) hereof. 
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                    (C) In the event a redemption right shall be exercised in 
accordance with the terms hereof, the Corporation shall pay or cause to be paid 
the Repurchase Price in cash, to the holder on the Repurchase Date. 
 
                    (D) If any Series A Preferred Stock surrendered for 
redemption shall not be so redeemed on the Repurchase Date, such Series A 
Preferred Stock shall be convertible at any time from the Repurchase Date until 
redeemed and, until redeemed, continue to accrue dividends to the extent 
permitted by applicable law from the Repurchase Date at the same rate borne by 
such Series A Preferred Stock. The Corporation shall pay to the holder of such 
Series A Preferred Stock the additional amounts arising from this Section 
5(b)(ii)(D) hereof at the time that it pays the Repurchase Price, and if 
applicable such Series A Preferred Stock shall remain convertible into Common 
Stock until the Repurchase Price plus any additional amounts owing on such 
Series A Preferred Stock shall have been paid or duly provided for. 
 
                    (E) Any Series A Preferred Stock which is to be redeemed 
only in part shall be surrendered at any office or agency of the Corporation 
designated for that purpose pursuant to Section 5(b)(ii)(A)(V) hereof and the 
Corporation shall execute and deliver to the holder of such Series A Preferred 
Stock without service charge, a new certificate or certificates representing the 
Series A Preferred Stock, of any authorized denomination as requested by such 
holder, in aggregate amount equal to and in exchange for the unredeemed portion 
of the Series A Preferred Stock so surrendered. 
 
6.       Priority. 
 
         (a) Priority as to Dividends. Holders of shares of the Series A 
Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive the dividends provided for in 
Section 3 hereof in preference to and in priority over any dividends upon any 
Junior Stock or Common Stock. 
 
7.       Liquidation Preference. 
 
         (a) In the event of any Liquidation, holders of the Series A Preferred 
Stock will be entitled to receive out of the assets of the Corporation whether 
such assets are capital or surplus and whether or not any dividends as such are 
declared, the Liquidation Preference Amount to the date fixed for distribution, 
and no more, before any distribution shall be made to the holders of Junior 
Stock or Common Stock with respect to the distribution of assets. If the assets 
of the Corporation are not sufficient to pay in full the Liquidation Preference 
Amount to the holders of outstanding shares of the Series A Preferred Stock, 
then the holders of all such shares shall share ratably in such distribution of 
assets in accordance with the amount which would be otherwise payable on such 
distribution to the holders of Series A Preferred Stock were such Liquidation 
Preference Amount paid in full. Except as provided, in this Section 7(a), in the 
event of any Liquidation of the Corporation, the holders of shares of Series A 
Preferred Stock shall not be entitled to any additional payments. 
 
         (b) The consolidation or merger of the Corporation with or into such 
corporation or corporations shall not itself be deemed to be a Liquidation of 
the Corporation within the meaning of this Section 7. 
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         (c) Written notice of any Liquidation of the Corporation, stating a 
payment date and the place where the distributive amounts shall be payable, 
shall be given by mail, postage prepaid, not less than 30 days prior to the 
payment date stated therein, to the holders of record of the Series A Preferred 
Stock at their respective addresses as the same shall appear on the books of the 
Corporation. 
 
8.       Conversion. 
 
         (a) Each share of Series A Preferred Stock shall be convertible at any 
time and from time to time, at the option of the holder thereof into validly 
issued, fully paid and nonassessable shares of Common Stock, in an amount 
determined in accordance with Section 8(d) below. 
 
         (b) Immediately following the conversion of Series A Preferred Stock 
into Common Stock on the Conversion Date (i) such converted shares of Series A 
Preferred Stock shall be deemed no longer outstanding and (ii) the Persons 
entitled to receive the Common Stock upon the conversion of such converted 
Series A Preferred Stock shall be treated for all purposes as having become the 
owners of record of such Common Stock. Upon the issuance of shares of Common 
Stock upon conversion of Series A Preferred Stock pursuant to this Section 8, 
such shares of Common Stock shall be deemed to be duly authorized, validly 
issued, fully paid and nonassessable. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary 
in this Section 8, any holder of Series A Preferred Stock may convert shares of 
such Series A Preferred Stock into Common Stock in accordance with Section 8 on 
a conditional basis, such that such conversion will not take effect unless 
conditions set forth in Section 8(c) are satisfied, and the Corporation shall 
make such arrangements as may be necessary or appropriate to allow such 
conditional conversion and to enable the holder to satisfy such other 
conditions. 
 
         (c) To convert Series A Preferred Stock into Common Stock at the option 
of the holder pursuant to Section 8(a), a holder must give written notice to the 
Corporation at its principal office that such holder elects to convert Series A 
Preferred Stock into Common Stock, and the number of shares to be converted. 
Such conversion, to the extent permitted by law, regulation, rule or other 
requirement of any governmental authority (collectively, "LAWS") and the 
provisions hereof, including but not limited to Section 5(a)(iii), shall be 
deemed to have been effected as of the close of business on the date on which 
the holder delivers such notice to the Corporation (such date is referred to 
herein as the "CONVERSION DATE" for purposes of any conversion of Series A 
Preferred Stock pursuant to Section 8(a)). Promptly thereafter the holder shall 
(i) surrender the certificate or certificates evidencing the shares of Series A 
Preferred Stock to be converted, duly endorsed in a form reasonably satisfactory 
to the Corporation, at the office of the Corporation or of the transfer agent 
for the Series A Preferred Stock, (ii) state in writing the name or names in 
which the certificate or certificates for shares of Common Stock are to be 
issued, (iii) provide evidence reasonably satisfactory to the Corporation that 
such holder has satisfied any conditions, contained in any agreement or any 
legend on the certificates representing the Series A Preferred Stock, relating 
to the transfer thereof, if shares of Common Stock are to be issued in a name or 
names other than the holder's, and (iv) pay any transfer or similar tax if 
required as provided in Section 8(k) below. As soon as practical following 
receipt of the foregoing, the Corporation shall deliver to such former holder of 
Series A Preferred Stock, a certificate representing the shares of Common Stock 
issued upon the conversion, together with 
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a new certificate representing the unconverted portion, if any, of the shares of 
Series A Preferred Stock formerly represented by the certificate or certificates 
surrendered for conversion. 
 
         (d) For the purposes of the conversion of Series A Preferred Stock into 
Common Stock pursuant to Section 8(a), each share of Series A Preferred Stock 
shall be convertible into the number of shares of Common Stock equal to the 
Liquidation Preference Amount divided by the Conversion Price in effect on the 
Conversion Date. The number of full shares of Common Stock issuable to a single 
holder upon conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock shall be based on the 
aggregate Liquidation Preference Amount of all shares of Series A Preferred 
Stock owned by such holder. The Conversion Price initially shall equal $27.935. 
In order to prevent dilution of the conversion rights granted hereunder, the 
Conversion Price shall be subject to adjustment from time to time in accordance 
with Sections 8(f) and 8(i) below. 
 
         (e) If the Corporation shall at any time subdivide, by stock split, 
reclassification or otherwise, the outstanding shares of Common Stock or shall 
issue a dividend on its outstanding Common Stock payable in capital stock, the 
Conversion Price in effect immediately prior to such subdivision or the issuance 
of such dividend shall be proportionately decreased, and in case the Corporation 
shall at any time combine, by stock split, reclassification or otherwise, the 
outstanding shares of Common Stock, the Conversion Price in effect immediately 
prior to such combination shall be proportionately increased, effective at the 
close of business on the date of such subdivision, dividend, combination or 
other event, as the case may be. 
 
         (f) The number of shares issuable upon conversion and the Conversion 
Price (and each component thereof) are subject to adjustment by the Corporation 
from time to time upon the occurrence of the events enumerated in this Section 
8. 
 
               (i) Changes in Capital Stock. 
 
                    (A) If the Corporation (i) pays a dividend or makes a 
distribution on its Common Stock in shares of its Common Stock, (ii) subdivides 
its outstanding shares of Common Stock into a greater number of shares, (iii) 
combines its outstanding shares of Common Stock into a smaller number of shares, 
(iv) makes a distribution on its Common Stock in shares of its capital stock 
other than Common Stock or (v) issues by reclassification of its Common Stock 
any shares of its capital stock, then the Conversion Price (and each component 
thereof) in effect immediately prior to such action shall be proportionately 
adjusted so that each holder of shares of Series A Preferred Stock may receive 
the aggregate number and kind of shares of capital stock of the Corporation 
which such holder would have owned immediately following such action if such 
holder had converted all of his shares of Series A Preferred Stock into Common 
Stock immediately prior to such action. 
 
                    (B) The adjustment shall become effective immediately after 
the record date in the case of a dividend or distribution and immediately after 
the effective date in the case of a subdivision, combination or 
reclassification. 
 
                    (C) If after an adjustment a holder of shares of Series A 
Preferred Stock upon conversion may receive shares of two or more classes of 
capital stock of the Corporation, the Corporation shall determine the allocation 
of the adjusted Conversion Price 
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between the classes of capital stock. After such allocation, the conversion 
privilege and the Conversion Price of each class of capital stock shall 
thereafter be subject to adjustment on terms comparable to those applicable to 
Common Stock in this Section 8(f)(i). 
 
                    (D) Any adjustments made pursuant to this Section 8(f)(i) 
shall be made successively. 
 
               (ii) Common Stock Issue. 
 
                    (A) If the Corporation issues any additional shares of 
Common Stock for a consideration per share less than the Current Market Price 
(as hereinafter defined) on the date the Corporation fixes the offering price of 
such additional shares, the Conversion Price shall be adjusted as set forth 
below, such that a holder of shares of Series A Preferred Stock, upon conversion 
of his shares of Series A Preferred Stock into shares of Common Stock, shall 
have the right to receive that number of shares of Common Stock which, after 
giving effect to the following adjustment, such holder would receive if such 
holder elected to convert his shares of Series A Preferred Stock into Common 
Stock. The Conversion Price shall be adjusted to the number determined by 
multiplying the Conversion Price in effect immediately prior to such issuance or 
sale by a fraction, the numerator of which shall be the sum of (i) the number of 
shares of Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the issuance or sale of 
such additional shares of Common Stock plus (ii) the number of such additional 
shares which the aggregate consideration received (or by express provision 
hereof deemed to have been received) by the Corporation for such additional 
shares so issued or sold would purchase at a consideration per share equal to 
the Current Market Price, and the denominator of which shall be the number of 
shares of Common Stock outstanding immediately after the issuance or sale of 
such additional shares of Common Stock. For the purposes of this Section 
8(f)(ii), the date as of which the Current Market Price shall be determined 
shall be the date of the actual issuance or sale of such shares. 
 
                    (B) The adjustment shall be made successively whenever any 
such issuance is made, and shall become effective immediately after such 
issuance. 
 
                    (C) This Section 8(f)(ii) does not apply to: (i) any of the 
transactions described in Section 8(f)(iii) and 8(f)(iv); (ii) the conversion of 
the shares of Series A Preferred Stock; and (iii) any shares issued under the 
Amended and Restated Rent-A-Center, Inc. Long-Term Incentive Plan, and any other 
such plans adopted by the Board of Directors. 
 
               (iii) Rights Issue. 
 
                    (A) If the Corporation issues or sells any warrants or 
options or other rights entitling the holders of Common Stock to subscribe for 
or purchase either any additional shares of Common Stock or evidences of 
indebtedness, shares of stock or other securities which are convertible into or 
exchangeable, with or without payment of additional consideration in cash or 
property, for additional shares of Common Stock (such convertible or 
exchangeable evidence of indebtedness, shares of stock or other securities 
hereinafter being called "CONVERTIBLE SECURITIES"), and the consideration per 
share for which additional shares of Common Stock may at any time thereafter be 
issuable pursuant to such warrants, options or other 
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rights or pursuant to the terms of such Convertible Securities (when added to 
the consideration per share of Common Stock, if any, received for such warrants, 
options or other rights), shall be less than the Current Market Price at the 
time of the issuance of the warrants, options or other rights, then the 
Conversion Price shall be adjusted as provided below, such that a holder of 
shares of the Series A Preferred Stock, upon conversion of his shares of Series 
A Preferred Stock into shares of Common Stock, shall have the right to receive 
that number of shares of Common Stock which, after giving effect to the 
following adjustment, such holder would receive if such holder elected to 
convert his shares of Series A Preferred Stock into Common Stock. The Conversion 
Price shall be adjusted to the number determined by multiplying the current 
Conversion Price by a fraction, (A) the numerator of which shall be the sum of 
(i) the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding on the record date plus 
(ii) the quotient of (x) the number of additional shares of Common Stock covered 
by such warrants, options or rights, multiplied by the sales price per share of 
additional shares covered by such warrants, options or other rights, divided by 
(y) the Current Market Price per share of Common Stock on the record date, and 
(B) the denominator of which shall be the sum of (i) the number of shares of 
Common Stock outstanding on the record date and (ii) the number of additional 
shares of Common Stock covered by such warrants, options or other rights. For 
purposes of this Section 8(f)(iii), the foregoing adjustment shall be made on 
the basis that (i) the maximum number of additional shares of Common Stock 
issuable pursuant to all such warrants, options or other rights or necessary to 
effect the conversion or exchange of all such Convertible Securities shall be 
deemed to have been issued and (ii) the aggregate consideration for such maximum 
number of additional shares shall be deemed to be the minimum consideration 
received and receivable by the Corporation for the issuance of such additional 
shares (plus the consideration, if any, received for such warrants, options or 
other rights) pursuant to such warrants, options or other rights or pursuant to 
the terms of such Convertible Securities. 
 
                    (B) The adjustment shall be made successively whenever any 
such warrants, options or other rights are issued and shall become effective 
immediately after the record date for the determination of shareholders entitled 
to receive the warrants, options or other rights. 
 
                    (C) This Section 8(f)(iii) does not apply to: (i) the 
conversion of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock; and (ii) any shares issued 
under the Amended and Restated Rent-A-Center, Inc. Long-Term Incentive Plan, and 
any other such plans adopted by the Board of Directors. 
 
               (iv) Convertible Securities Issue. 
 
                    (A) If the Corporation issues Convertible Securities (other 
than securities issued in transactions described in Section 8(f)(iii)) and the 
consideration per share for which additional shares of Common Stock may at any 
time thereafter be issuable pursuant to the terms of such Convertible Securities 
is less than the Current Market Price on the date of issuance of such 
securities, the Conversion Price shall be adjusted as provided below, such that 
a holder of shares of Series A Preferred Stock, upon conversion of his shares of 
Series A Preferred Stock into shares of Common Stock, shall have the right to 
receive that number of shares of Common Stock which, after giving effect to the 
following formula, such holder would receive if such holder elected to convert 
his shares of Series A Preferred Stock into Common Stock. The 
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Conversion Price shall be adjusted to the number determined by multiplying the 
current Conversion Price by a fraction, (A) the numerator of which shall be the 
sum of (i) the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to 
the issuance of such securities and (ii) the quotient of (x) the aggregate 
consideration received for the issuance of such securities, divided by (y) the 
Current Market Price per share on the date of issuance of such securities and 
(B) the denominator of which shall be the sum of (i) the number of shares of 
Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the issuance of such securities 
and (ii) the maximum number of shares deliverable upon conversion or in exchange 
for such securities at the initial conversion or exchange rate. The adjustment 
shall be made on the basis that (i) the maximum number of additional shares of 
Common Stock necessary to effect the conversion or exchange of all such 
Convertible Securities shall be deemed to have been issued and (ii) the 
aggregate consideration for such maximum number of additional shares of Common 
Stock shall be deemed to be the minimum consideration received and receivable by 
the Corporation for the issuance of such additional shares pursuant to the terms 
of such Convertible Securities. No adjustment of the Conversion Price shall be 
made under this Section 8(f)(iv) upon the issuance of any Convertible Securities 
which are issued pursuant to the exercise of any warrants or other subscription 
or purchase rights therefor, if such adjustment shall previously have been made 
upon the issuance of such warrants or other rights pursuant to Section 
8(f)(iii). 
 
                    (B) The adjustment shall be made successively whenever any 
such issuance is made, and shall become effective immediately after such 
issuance. 
 
                    (C) This Section 8(f)(iv) does not apply to: (i) the 
conversion of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock and (ii) any shares issued 
under the Amended and Restated Rent-A-Center, Inc. Long-Term Incentive Plan, and 
any other such plans adopted by the Board of Directors. 
 
               (v) Conversion Price Date. For purposes of Sections 8(f)(iii) and 
8(f)(iv), the date as of which the Conversion Price shall be computed shall be 
the earliest of (i) the date on which the Corporation shall take a record of the 
holders of its Common Stock for the purpose of entitling them to receive any 
warrants or other rights referred to in Section 8(f)(iii) or to receive any 
Convertible Securities, (ii) the date on which the Corporation shall enter into 
a firm contract for the issuance of such warrants or other rights or Convertible 
Securities or (iii) the date of the actual issuance of such warrants or other 
rights or Convertible Securities. 
 
               (vi) No Compound Adjustment. No adjustment of the Conversion 
Price shall be made under Section 8(f)(ii) upon the issuance of any additional 
shares of Common Stock which are issued pursuant to the exercise of any warrants 
or other subscription or purchase rights or pursuant to the exercise of any 
conversion or exchange rights in any Convertible Securities, if such adjustment 
shall previously have been made upon the issuance of such warrants or other 
rights or upon the issuance of such Convertible Securities (or upon the issuance 
of any warrants or other rights therefor), pursuant to Sections 8(f)(iii). 
 
               (vii) Readjustment. If any warrants or other rights (or any 
portions thereof) which shall have given rise to an adjustment pursuant to 
Section 8(f)(iii) or conversion rights pursuant to Convertible Securities which 
shall have given rise to an adjustment pursuant to Section 8(f)(iv) shall have 
expired or terminated without the exercise thereof and/or if by reason 
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of the terms of such warrants or other rights or Convertible Securities there 
shall have been an increase or increases, with the passage of time otherwise, in 
the price payable upon the exercise or conversion thereof, then the Conversion 
Price hereunder shall be readjusted (but to no greater extent than originally 
adjusted), taking into account all transactions described in Sections 8(f)(i) 
through 8(f)(iv) hereof that have occurred in the interim, on the basis of (i) 
eliminating from the computation any additional shares of Common Stock 
corresponding to such warrants or other rights or conversion rights as shall 
have expired or terminated, (ii) treating the additional shares of Common Stock, 
if any, actually issued or issuable pursuant to the previous exercise of such 
warrants or other rights or of conversion rights pursuant to any Convertible 
Securities as having been issued for the consideration actually received and 
receivable therefor and (iii) treating any of such warrants or other rights or 
conversion rights pursuant to any Convertible Securities which remain 
outstanding as being subject to exercise or conversion on the basis of such 
exercise or Conversion Price as shall be in effect at the time; provided, 
however, that any consideration which was actually received by the Corporation 
in connection with the issuance or sale of such warrants or other rights shall 
form part of the readjustment computation even though such warrants or other 
rights shall have expired or terminated without the exercise thereof. 
 
               (viii) Consideration Received. To the extent that any additional 
shares of Common Stock, any warrants, options or other rights to subscribe for 
or purchase any additional shares of Common Stock, or any Convertible Securities 
shall be issued for cash consideration, the consideration received by the 
Corporation therefor shall be deemed to be the amount of the cash received by 
the Corporation therefor, or, if such additional shares, warrants, options or 
other rights or Convertible Securities are sold to underwriters or dealers for 
public offering without a subscription offering, the initial public offering 
price, in any such case excluding any amounts paid or receivable for accrued 
interest or accrued dividends and without deduction of any compensation, 
discounts or expenses paid or incurred by the Corporation for and in the 
underwriting of, or otherwise in connection with, the issuance thereof. If and 
to the extent that such issuance shall be for a consideration other than cash, 
then, except as herein otherwise expressly provided, the amount of such 
consideration shall be deemed to be the fair value of such consideration at the 
time of such issuance as determined by the Board of Directors of the 
Corporation. If additional shares of Common Stock shall be issued as part of a 
unit with warrants or other rights, then the amount of consideration for the 
warrant or other right shall be deemed to be the amount determined at the time 
of issuance by the Board of Directors of the Corporation. If the Board of 
Directors of the Corporation shall not make any such determination, the 
consideration for the warrant, option or other right shall be deemed to be zero. 
 
               (ix) Other Conversions. If a state of facts shall occur which, 
without being specifically controlled by the provisions of this Section 8, would 
not fairly protect the conversion rights of the holders of shares of Series A 
Preferred Stock in accordance with the essential intent and principles of such 
provisions, then the Board of Directors of the Corporation shall make an 
adjustment in the application of such provisions, in accordance with such 
essential intent and principles, so to protect such conversion rights. 
 
               (x) De Minimis Adjustment. Anything herein to the contrary 
notwithstanding, no adjustment in the Conversion Price shall be required unless 
such adjustment, either by itself or with other adjustments not previously made, 
would require a change of at least one percent (1%) in the Conversion Price; 
provided, however, that any adjustment which by 
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reason of this Section 8(f)(x) is not required to be made shall be carried 
forward and taken into account in any subsequent adjustment. All calculations 
under this Section 8 shall be made to the nearest one-tenth of a cent ($.001) 
(rounded to the nearest cent ($.01) with respect to any monetary amount to be 
actually paid) or to the nearest one hundredth (0.01) of a share, as the case 
may be. 
 
               (xi) Current Market Price. For the purpose of any computation 
hereunder, the "CURRENT MARKET PRICE" on any date will be the average of the 
last reported sale prices per share (the "QUOTED PRICE") of the Common Stock on 
each of the fifteen consecutive Trading Days (as defined below) preceding the 
date of the computation. The Quoted Price of the Common Stock on each day will 
be (A) the last reported sales price of the Common Stock on the principal stock 
exchange on which the Common Stock is listed, or (B) if the Common Stock is not 
listed on a stock exchange, the last reported sales price of the Common Stock on 
the principal automated securities price quotation system on which sale prices 
of the Common Stock are reported, or (C) if the Common Stock is not listed on a 
stock exchange and sale prices of the Common Stock are not reported on an 
automated quotation system, the mean of the high bid and low asked price 
quotations for the Common Stock as reported by National Quotation Bureau 
Incorporated if at least two securities dealers have inserted both bid and asked 
quotations for the Common Stock on a day will be the Quoted Price of the Common 
Stock on that day as determined by a member firm of the New York Stock Exchange, 
Inc. selected by the Board of Directors. If no two securities dealers have 
inserted such bid and ask quotations, or such Quoted Prices otherwise are not 
available, the Current Market Price means the fair market value of the Common 
Stock as of the date prior to the date on which the Current Market Price is 
determined, which such fair market value shall be determined by the Board of 
Directors of the Corporation. As used with regard to the Series A Preferred 
Stock, the term "TRADING DAY" means (x) if the Common Stock is listed on at 
least one stock exchange, a day on which there is trading on the principal stock 
exchange on which the Common Stock is listed, (y) if the Common Stock is not 
listed on a stock exchange, but sale prices of the Common Stock are reported on 
an automated quotation system, a day on which trading is reported on the 
principal automated quotation system on which sales of the Common Stock are 
reported, or (z) if the Common Stock is not listed on a stock exchange and sale 
prices of the Common Stock are not reported on an automated quotation system, a 
day on which quotations are reported by National Quotation Bureau Incorporated. 
 
         (g) No fractional shares of Common Stock shall be issued upon the 
conversion of Series A Preferred Stock. If any fractional interest in a share of 
Common Stock would, except for the provisions of this subparagraph (g), be 
deliverable upon the conversion of any Series A Preferred Stock, the Corporation 
shall, in lieu of delivering the fractional share therefor, adjust such 
fractional interest by payment to the holder of such converted Series A 
Preferred Stock of an amount in cash equal (computed to the nearest cent) to the 
Current Market Price of such fractional interest as of the end of the 
Corporation's last fiscal year as determined in good faith in the sole 
discretion of the Board of Directors of the Corporation. 
 
         (h) Whenever the Conversion Price is adjusted, as herein provided, the 
Corporation shall promptly mail a notice of the adjustment to holders of Series 
A Preferred Stock by first class mail. The Corporation shall forthwith maintain 
at its principal executive office and file with the transfer agent, if any, for 
Series A Preferred Stock, a statement, signed by the Chairman of the Board, or 
the President, or a Vice President of the Corporation and by its chief financial 
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officer or an Assistant Treasurer, showing in reasonable detail the facts 
requiring such adjustment and the Conversion Price after such adjustment. Such 
transfer agent shall be under no duty or responsibility with respect to any such 
statement except to exhibit the same from time to time to any holder of Series A 
Preferred Stock desiring an inspection thereof. 
 
         (i) If there shall occur any capital reorganization or any 
reclassification of the capital stock of the Corporation, consolidation or 
merger of the Corporation with or into another entity, or the conveyance of all 
or substantially all of the assets of the Corporation to another person or 
entity, each share of Series A Preferred Stock shall thereafter be convertible 
into the number of shares or other securities or property to which a holder of 
the number of shares of Common Stock of the Corporation deliverable upon 
conversion of such Series A Preferred Stock would have been entitled upon such 
reorganization, reclassification, consolidation, merger or conveyance; and, in 
any such case, appropriate adjustment (as determined in good faith in the sole 
discretion of the Board of Directors of the Corporation) shall be made in the 
application of the provisions herein set forth with respect to the rights and 
interests thereafter of the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, to the end 
that the provisions set forth herein (including provisions with respect to 
changes in and other adjustments of the Conversion Price) shall be applicable, 
as nearly as reasonably may be, in relation to any shares or other property 
thereafter deliverable upon the conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock. 
 
         (j) The Corporation shall at all times reserve and keep available, out 
of its authorized but unissued shares of Common Stock or treasury shares 
thereof, solely for the purpose of issuance upon the conversion of Series A 
Preferred Stock, the full number of shares of Common Stock deliverable upon the 
conversion of all Series A Preferred Stock from time to time outstanding. The 
Corporation shall from time to time, in accordance with the laws of the State of 
Delaware, increase the authorized amount of its Common Stock if at any time the 
authorized number of shares of Common Stock remaining unissued shall not be 
sufficient to permit the conversion of all of the Series A Preferred Stock at 
the time outstanding. 
 
         (k) The Corporation shall pay any documentary, stamp or similar issue 
or transfer tax due on the issue of shares of Common Stock upon conversion of 
the Series A Preferred Stock into Common Stock. The Corporation shall not, 
however, be required to pay any tax which may be payable in respect of any 
transfer involved in the issue and delivery of any security in a name other than 
that in which the Series A Preferred Stock so converted was registered, and no 
such issue or delivery shall be made unless and until the person requested such 
issue has paid to the Corporation the amount of any such tax, or has established 
to the satisfaction of the Corporation that such tax has been paid. 
 
9.       Exclusion of Other Rights. 
 
         Except as otherwise required by law, shares of Series A Preferred Stock 
shall not have any preferences or relative, participating, optional or other 
special rights, other than those specifically set forth in this Certificate of 
Designations (as such Certificate may be amended from time to time) and in the 
Certificate of Incorporation. No shares of Series A Preferred Stock shall have 
any rights of preemption or subscription whatsoever as to any securities of the 
Corporation, except as expressly provided in any written agreement among the 
Corporation and any holder or holders of Series A Preferred Stock. 
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10.      Reissuance of Preferred Stock. 
 
         Shares of Series A Preferred Stock that have been issued and reacquired 
in any manner, including shares purchased or redeemed or exchanged, shall (upon 
compliance with any applicable provisions of the General Corporation Law of the 
State of Delaware) be canceled and shall not be reissued. 
 
11.      Headings of Subdivisions. 
 
         The headings of the various subdivisions hereof are for convenience of 
reference only and shall not affect the interpretation of any of the provisions 
hereof. 
 
12.      Severability of Provisions. 
 
         If any right, preference or limitation of the Series A Preferred Stock 
set forth in this Certificate of Designations for the Series A Preferred Stock 
(as such Certificate may be amended from time to time) is invalid, unlawful or 
incapable of being enforced by reason of any rule or law or public policy, all 
other rights, preferences and limitations set forth in this Certificate of 
Designations (as so amended) which can be given effect without the invalid, 
unlawful or unenforceable right, preference or limitation shall, nevertheless, 
remain in full force and effect, and no right, preference or limitation herein 
set forth shall be deemed dependent upon any other such right, preference or 
limitation unless so expressed herein. 
 
13.      Notice. 
 
         All notices and other communications required or permitted to be given 
to the Corporation hereunder shall be made by hand delivery or registered or 
certified mail, return receipt requested, to the Corporation at its principal 
executive offices (currently located on the date of the adoption of this 
Certificate of Designations at 5700 Tennyson Parkway, Third Floor, Plano, Texas 
75024, Attention: Secretary. Minor imperfections in any such notice shall not 
affect the validity thereof. 
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                       CERTIFICATE OF OWNERSHIP AND MERGER 
                                       OF 
                         RENT-A-CENTER MERGER SUB, INC. 
                                  WITH AND INTO 
                          RENT-A-CENTER HOLDINGS, INC. 
 
 
         Pursuant to Section 253 of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the 
"DGCL"), Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc., a corporation organized and existing 
under and by virtue of the DGCL (the "CORPORATION"), does hereby certify that: 
 
         FIRST: The Corporation owns all of the outstanding shares of Common 
Stock, par value $1.00 per share, of Rent-A-Center Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware 
corporation ("MERGER SUB"), being the only class of stock of Merger Sub 
outstanding. 
 
         SECOND: By unanimous written consent dated December 12, 2002, the Board 
of Directors of the Corporation adopted the resolutions attached hereto as 
Exhibit "A", which resolutions have not been amended or rescinded and are now in 
full force and effect, approving the merger of Merger Sub with and into the 
Corporation (the "MERGER"). 
 
         THIRD: The Corporation shall be the surviving corporation of the 
Merger. 
 
         FOURTH: Pursuant to Section 253(b) of the DGCL and the terms of the 
Merger, the name of the Corporation shall be changed to "Rent-A-Center, Inc." 
upon consummation of the Merger. 
 
         FIFTH: The Merger shall become effective at 8:01 a.m., Eastern Time, on 
December 31, 2002. 
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         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation has caused this Certificate of 
Ownership and Merger to be executed on December 30, 2002. 
 
 
 
                                        RENT-A-CENTER HOLDINGS, INC. 
 
                                        By: /s/ Mark E. Speese 
                                           ------------------------------------ 
                                            Mark E. Speese 
                                            Chairman of the Board and 
                                            Chief Executive Officer 
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                                   EXHIBIT "A" 
 
                                   RESOLUTIONS 
 
         APPROVAL OF MERGER BETWEEN RENT-A-CENTER MERGER SUB AND THE COMPANY. 
 
         WHEREAS, pursuant to the terms of the Inversion Plan of Merger, on the 
effective date of the Inversion Merger, Rent-A-Center's corporate name will be 
changed to "Rent-A-Center East, Inc.;" and 
 
         WHEREAS, immediately after the Inversion Merger, the Company desires to 
change its corporate name to "Rent-A-Center, Inc;" and 
 
         WHEREAS, to effectuate the corporate name change of the Company from 
"Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc." to "Rent-A-Center, Inc.," the Company desires to 
merge, in accordance with Section 253 of the DGCL, Rent-A-Center Merger Sub with 
and into the Company, with the Company continuing as the surviving corporation 
(the "NAME CHANGE MERGER"); and 
 
         WHEREAS, the Board has been presented with and reviewed a draft of the 
Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "NAME CHANGE PLAN OF MERGER"); and 
 
         WHEREAS, the Board has determined it to be in the best interest of the 
Company to effect the Name Change Merger. 
 
         NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Name Change Merger, as well as 
the Name Change Plan of Merger, in substantially the form presented to the 
Board, be, and each of them hereby is, adopted and approved in all respects; and 
 
         RESOLVED FURTHER, that, pursuant to the authority granted in Section 
253(b) of the DGCL and the terms of the Name Change Plan of Merger, the 
amendment to the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to change the corporate 
name of the Company from "Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc." to "Rent-A-Center, Inc." 
be, and hereby is, adopted and approved in all respects, effective as of the 
effective date of the Name Change Merger; and 
 
         RESOLVED FURTHER, that pursuant to the terms of the Name Change Plan of 
Merger, the amendment to the Bylaws of the Company to change all references to 
"Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc." to "Rent-A-Center, Inc." be, and hereby is, 
adopted and approved in all respects, effective as of the effective date of the 
Name Change Merger; and 
 
         RESOLVED FURTHER, that the Authorized Officers be, and each of them 
with full authority to act without the others hereby is, authorized, empowered, 
and directed, for and on behalf of the Company to execute the Name Change Plan 
of Merger, in substantially the form presented to the Board, with such changes 
as the Authorized Officer so acting shall deem necessary, advisable or 
appropriate and in the best interest of the Company in order to carry out the 
transactions contemplated by these resolutions and to take such other actions as 
in the judgment of such Authorized Officer shall be necessary, advisable or 
appropriate and in the best interest of the Company to effect the Name Change 
Merger with the taking of any such action by such Authorized Officer being 
conclusive evidence that the same did meet such standard; and 
 
 
 



 
 
 
         RESOLVED FURTHER, that the Authorized Officers be, and each of them 
with full authority to act without the others hereby is, authorized, empowered, 
and directed to cause the Certificate of Ownership and Merger, in substantially 
the form presented to the Board, to be executed and filed with the Secretary of 
State of Delaware. 
 
         OMNIBUS AUTHORITY. 
 
         RESOLVED, that the Authorized Officers be, and each of them with full 
authority to act without the others hereby is, authorized and empowered, on 
behalf of the Company, to do and to perform all such acts and things and to 
enter into, execute, verify and deliver all such certificates, instruments, 
agreements, notices and other documents and to effect such filings with any and 
all appropriate regulatory authorities, state and federal, as may be required or 
as in the judgment of such Authorized Officer shall be necessary, advisable or 
appropriate and in the best interest of the Company to effectuate the purposes 
of the foregoing resolutions, with the taking of any such action by any such 
Authorized Officer being conclusive evidence that same did meet such standards; 
all such actions to be performed in such manner, and all such certificates, 
instruments, agreements, notices, applications, declarations, powers of attorney 
and other documents to be executed and delivered in such form, as the Authorized 
Officer performing or executing the same shall approve, the performance and 
execution thereof by any such Authorized Officer to be conclusive evidence of 
the approval thereof by such Authorized Officer and by the Board; and 
 
         RESOLVED FURTHER, that the Secretary or any Assistant Secretary of the 
Company is hereby authorized, empowered, and directed, for and on behalf of the 
Company, to certify and attest to any documents which he may deem necessary or 
appropriate to effectuate the purposes of the foregoing resolutions, provided, 
that such attestation shall not be required for the due authorization, execution 
and delivery or validity of the particular document; and 
 
         RESOLVED FURTHER, that each Authorized Officer is authorized to pay any 
and all expenses and fees arising in connection with the matters described in 
the foregoing resolutions, including without limitation attorneys' fees, and 
that each Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to negotiate, execute, deliver 
and direct payment under any guarantee or indemnity agreement which such 
Authorized Officer shall deem necessary or advisable to accomplish the matters 
which are the subject of these resolutions; and 
 
         RESOLVED FURTHER, that any and all actions previously taken by any of 
the Authorized Officers or representatives of the Company, for and on behalf and 
in the name of the Company, on or prior to the date of these resolutions, in 
connection with any of the foregoing resolutions be, and the same hereby are, in 
all respects ratified, confirmed, approved and adopted as acts of the Company 
for all purposes. 
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                                                                     EXHIBIT 3.2 
 
 
                               RENT-A-CENTER, INC. 
 
                           AMENDED AND RESTATED BYLAWS 
 
                             DATED DECEMBER 31, 2002 
 
 
                                    ARTICLE I 
                            MEETINGS OF STOCKHOLDERS 
 
         SECTION 1. Annual Meetings of Stockholders. The annual meeting of the 
stockholders of Rent-A-Center, Inc. (the "CORPORATION") shall be held on such 
day as may be designated from time to time by the Board of Directors and stated 
in the notice of the meeting, and on any subsequent day or days to which such 
meeting may be adjourned, for the purposes of electing directors and of 
transacting such other business as may properly come before the meeting. The 
Board of Directors shall designate the place and time for the holding of such 
meeting, and not less than ten days nor more than sixty days notice shall be 
given to the stockholders of the time and place so fixed. If the day designated 
therein is a legal holiday, the annual meeting shall be held on the first 
succeeding day which is not a legal holiday. If for any reason the annual 
meeting shall not be held on the day designated therein, the Board of Directors 
shall cause the annual meeting to be held as soon thereafter as may be 
convenient. 
 
         At the annual meeting of the stockholders, only such business shall be 
conducted as shall have been properly brought before the annual meeting. To be 
properly brought before the annual meeting of stockholders, business must be (i) 
specified in the notice of meeting (or any supplement thereto) given by or at 
the direction of the Board of Directors, (ii) otherwise properly brought before 
the meeting by or at the direction of the Board of Directors, or (iii) otherwise 
properly brought before the meeting by a stockholder of the Corporation who is a 
stockholder of record at the time of giving notice provided for in this Section 
1 of Article I, who shall be entitled to vote at such meeting and who complies 
with the notice procedures set forth in this Section 1 of Article I. For 
business to be properly brought before an annual meeting by a stockholder, the 
stockholder, in addition to any other applicable requirements, must have given 
timely notice thereof in writing to the Secretary of the Corporation. To be 
timely, a stockholder's notice must be delivered to or mailed and received at 
the principal executive offices of the Corporation not less than 90 days prior 
to the anniversary date of the immediately preceding annual meeting of 
stockholders of the Corporation. A stockholder's notice to the Secretary shall 
set forth as to each matter the stockholder proposes to bring before the annual 
meeting: (a) a brief description of the business desired to be brought before 
the annual meeting and the reasons for conducting such business at the annual 
meeting, (b) the name and address, as they appear on the Corporation's books, of 
the stockholder proposing such business, (c) the class and number of shares of 
voting stock of the Corporation that are beneficially owned by the stockholder; 
(d) a representation that the stockholder intends to appear in person or by 
proxy at the meeting to bring the proposed business before the annual meeting, 
and (e) a description of any material interest of the stockholder in such 
business. Notwithstanding anything in these Bylaws to the contrary, no business 
shall be conducted at an annual meeting except in accordance with the procedures 
set forth in this Section 1 of Article I. The presiding officer of an annual 
meeting shall, if the facts warrant, determine and declare to the meeting that 
the business was not properly brought before the meeting in accordance with the 
provisions of this Section 1 of 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
Article I, and if he should so determine, he shall so declare to the meeting and 
any such business not properly brought before the meeting shall not be 
transacted. 
 
         Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 1 of Article 
I, a stockholder shall also comply with all applicable requirements of the 
Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations 
thereunder with respect to the matters set forth in this Section 1 of Article I. 
 
         SECTION 2. Special Meetings of Stockholders. Special meetings of the 
stockholders may be called at any time by the Board of Directors pursuant to a 
resolution approved by a majority of the entire Board of Directors or the 
majority of an entire committee of such Board. Upon written request of the 
persons who have duly called a special meeting, it shall be the duty of the 
Secretary of the Corporation to fix the date of the meeting to be held not less 
than ten nor more than sixty days after the receipt of the request and to give 
due notice thereof. If the Secretary shall neglect or refuse to fix the date of 
the meeting and give notice thereof, the persons calling the meeting may do so. 
 
         SECTION 3. Place of Meetings. Every annual or special meeting of the 
stockholders shall be held at such place within or without the State of 
Delaware as the Board of Directors may designate, or, in the absence of such 
designation, at the registered office of the Corporation in the State of 
Delaware. 
 
         SECTION 4. Notice of Meetings. Written notice of every meeting of the 
stockholders shall be given by the Secretary of the Corporation to each 
stockholder of record entitled to vote at the meeting, by placing such notice in 
the mail not less than ten nor more than sixty days, prior to the day named for 
the meeting addressed to each stockholder at his address appearing on the books 
of the Corporation or supplied by him to the Corporation for the purpose of 
notice. 
 
         SECTION 5. Record Date. The Board of Directors may fix a date, not less 
than ten or more than sixty days preceding the date of any meeting of 
stockholders, as a record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to 
notice of, or to vote at, any such meeting. The Board of Directors shall not 
close the books of the Corporation against transfers of shares during the whole 
or any part of such period. 
 
         SECTION 6. Proxies. The notice of every meeting of the stockholders may 
be accompanied by a form of proxy approved by the Board of Directors in favor of 
such person or persons as the Board of Directors may select. 
 
         SECTION 7. Quorum and Voting. A majority of the outstanding shares of 
stock of the Corporation entitled to vote, present in person or represented by 
proxy, shall constitute a quorum at any meeting of the stockholders, and the 
stockholders present at any duly convened meeting may continue to do business 
until adjournment notwithstanding any withdrawal from the meeting of holders of 
shares counted in determining the existence of a quorum. Directors shall be 
elected by a plurality of the votes cast in the election. For all matters as to 
which no other voting requirement is specified by the General Corporation Law of 
the State of Delaware, as amended (the "GENERAL CORPORATION LAW"), the 
Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation, as amended (the "CERTIFICATE OF 
INCORPORATION"), or these Bylaws, the affirmative vote required for stockholder 
action shall be that of a majority of the shares present in person or 
represented by proxy at the meeting (as counted for purposes of determining the 
existence of a quorum at the 
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meeting). In the case of a matter submitted for a vote of the stockholders as to 
which a stockholder approval requirement is applicable under the stockholder 
approval policy of the Nasdaq National Market or any other exchange or quotation 
system on which the capital stock of the Corporation is quoted or traded, the 
requirements of Rule 16b-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 or any 
provision of the Internal Revenue Code, in each case for which no higher voting 
requirement is specified by the General Corporation Law, the Certificate of 
Incorporation or these Bylaws, the vote required for approval shall be the 
requisite vote specified in such stockholder approval policy, Rule 16b-3 or 
Internal Revenue Code provision, as the case may be (or the highest such 
requirement if more than one is applicable). For the approval of the appointment 
of independent public accountants (if submitted for a vote of the stockholders), 
the vote required for approval shall be a majority of the votes cast on the 
matter. 
 
         SECTION 8. Adjournment. Any meeting of the stockholders may be 
adjourned from time to time, without notice other than by announcement at the 
meeting at which such adjournment is taken, and at any such adjourned meeting at 
which a quorum shall be present any action may be taken that could have been 
taken at the meeting originally called; provided that if the adjournment is for 
more than thirty days, or if after the adjournment a new record date is fixed 
for the adjourned meeting, a notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given to 
each stockholder of record entitled to vote at the adjourned meeting. 
 
         SECTION 9. Nominations for Election as a Director. Only persons who are 
nominated in accordance with the procedures set forth in these Bylaws shall be 
eligible for election as, and to serve as, directors. Nominations of persons for 
election to the Board of Directors of the Corporation may be made at a meeting 
of stockholders (a) by or at the direction of the Board of Directors or (b) by 
any stockholder of the Corporation who is a stockholder of record at the time of 
giving of notice provided for in this Section 9 of Article I, who shall be 
entitled to vote for the election of directors at the meeting and who complies 
with the notice procedures set forth in this Section 9 of Article I. Such 
nominations, other than those made by or at the direction of the Board of 
Directors, shall be made pursuant to timely notice in writing to the Secretary 
of the Corporation. To be timely, a stockholder's notice shall be delivered or 
mailed and received at the principal executive offices of the Corporation (i) 
with respect to an election to be held at the annual meeting of the stockholders 
of the Corporation, not less than 90 days prior to the anniversary date of the 
immediately preceding annual meeting of stockholders of the Corporation, and 
(ii) with respect to an election to be held at a special meeting of stockholders 
of the Corporation for the election of directors, not later than the close of 
business on the tenth day following the day on which notice of the date of the 
special meeting was mailed to stockholders of the Corporation as provided in 
Section 4 of Article I or public disclosure of the date of the special meeting 
was made, whichever first occurs. Such stockholder's notice to the Secretary 
shall set forth (x) as to each person whom the stockholder proposes to nominate 
for election or re-election as a director, information relating to such person 
that is required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for election of 
directors, or is otherwise required, pursuant to Regulation 14A under the 
Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (including such person's written 
consent to being named in the proxy statement as a nominee and to serve as a 
director if elected), and (y) as to the stockholder giving the notice (i) the 
name and address, as they appear on the Corporation's books, of such stockholder 
and (ii) the class and number of shares of voting stock of the Corporation which 
are beneficially owned by such stockholder. At the request of the Board of 
Directors, any person nominated by the Board of Directors for election as a 
director shall furnish to the Secretary of the Corporation that information 
required to be set forth in a stockholder's notice of nomination which pertains 
to the nominee. Other than directors chosen 
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pursuant to the provisions of Section 2 of Article II, no person shall be 
eligible to serve as a director of the Corporation unless nominated in 
accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 9 of Article I. The 
presiding officer of the meeting of stockholders shall, if the facts warrant, 
determine and declare to the meeting that a nomination was not made in 
accordance with the procedures prescribed by these Bylaws, and if he should so 
determine, he shall so declare to the meeting and the defective nomination shall 
be disregarded. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 9 of 
Article I, a stockholder shall also comply with all applicable requirements of 
the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations 
thereunder with respect to the matters set forth in this Section 9 of Article I. 
 
                                   ARTICLE II 
                               BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
         SECTION 1. Number of Directors. The business, affairs and property of 
the Corporation shall be managed by a board of directors divided into three 
classes as provided in the Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation. 
Unless otherwise provided by law, the number of directors constituting the Board 
of Directors shall be determined from time to time by resolutions adopted by a 
majority of the entire Board of Directors; provided, however, that (i) the 
number of directors constituting the entire Board of Directors shall be 
consistent with any stockholders agreement that the Corporation is a party to, 
and (ii) in no event, shall the Board of Directors cause the number of directors 
to be greater than seven (7) without the approval of holders of at least a 
majority of the outstanding shares of the Corporation's Series A Preferred 
Stock, voting separately as a class. Each director shall hold office for the 
full term to which he shall have been elected and until his successor is duly 
elected and shall qualify, or until his earlier death, resignation or removal. A 
director need not be a resident of the State of Delaware or a stockholder of the 
Corporation. 
 
         SECTION 2. Vacancies. Except as provided in the Certificate of 
Incorporation of the Corporation, newly created directorships resulting from any 
increase in the number of directors and any vacancies on the Board of Directors 
resulting from death, resignation, disqualification, removal or other cause 
shall be filled by the affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining directors 
then in office, even though less than a quorum of the Board of Directors. Any 
director elected in accordance with the preceding sentence shall hold office for 
the remainder of the full term of the class of directors in which the new 
directorship was created or the vacancy occurred and until such director's 
successor shall have been elected and qualified. No decrease in the number of 
directors constituting the Board of Directors shall shorten the term of any 
incumbent director. 
 
         SECTION 3. Removal by Stockholders. No director of the Corporation 
shall be removed from his office as a director by vote or other action of 
stockholders or otherwise except for cause. 
 
         SECTION 4. Regular Meetings. Regular meetings of the Board of Directors 
shall be held at such place or places within or without the State of Delaware, 
at such hour and on such day as may be fixed by resolution of the Board of 
Directors, without further notice of such meetings. The time or place of holding 
regular meetings of the Board of Directors may be changed by the Chairman of the 
Board or the President by giving written notice thereof as provided in Section 6 
of this Article II. 
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         SECTION 5. Special Meeting. Special meetings of the Board of Directors 
shall be held, whenever called by the Chairman of the Board, the President, by a 
majority of the directors or by resolution adopted by the Board of Directors, at 
such place or places within or without the State of Delaware as may be stated in 
the notice of the meeting. 
 
         SECTION 6. Notice. Written notice of the time and place of, and general 
nature of the business to be transacted at, all special meetings of the Board of 
Directors, and written notice of any change in the time or place of holding the 
regular meetings of the Board of Directors, shall be given to each director 
personally or by mail or by telegraph, telecopier or similar communication at 
least one day before the day of the meeting; provided, however, that notice of 
any meeting need not be given to any director if waived by him in writing, or if 
he shall be present at such meeting. 
 
         SECTION 7. Quorum. A majority of the directors in office shall 
constitute a quorum of the Board of Directors for the transaction of business; 
but a lesser number may adjourn from day to day until a quorum is present. 
 
         SECTION 7A. Voting. Except as otherwise provided herein or in the 
Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation, all decisions of the 
Corporation's Board of Directors shall require the affirmative vote of a 
majority of the directors of the Corporation then in office, or a majority of 
the members of the Executive Committee of the Board of Directors, to the extent 
such decisions may be lawfully delegated to the Executive Committee. 
 
         SECTION 8. Action by Written Consent. Any action which may be taken at 
a meeting of the directors or of any committee thereof may be taken without a 
meeting if consent in writing setting forth the action so taken shall be signed 
by all of the directors or members of such committee as the case may be and 
shall be filed with the Secretary of the Corporation. 
 
         SECTION 9. Chairman. The Board of Directors may designate one or more 
of its number to be Chairman of the Board and chairman of any committees of the 
Board and to hold such other positions on the Board as the Board of Directors 
may designate. 
 
                                   ARTICLE III 
                                   COMMITTEES 
 
         SECTION 1. The Board of Directors may, by resolution adopted by a 
majority of the full Board of Directors of the Corporation, designate from among 
its members one or more committees, each of which shall be comprised of one or 
more of its members, and may designate one or more of its members as alternate 
members of any committee, who may, subject to any limitations by the Board of 
Directors of the Corporation, replace absent or disqualified members at any 
meeting of the committee. Any such committee, to the extent provided in such 
resolution or in the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, shall have 
and may exercise all of the authority of the Board of Directors of the 
Corporation to the extent permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law. 
 
         SECTION 2. The Board of Directors of the Corporation shall have the 
power at any time to change the membership of any such committee and to fill 
vacancies in it. A majority of the number of members of any such committee shall 
constitute a quorum for the transaction of business unless a greater number of 
members is required by a resolution adopted by the Board of Directors of the 
Corporation. The act of the majority of the members of a committee present at 
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any meeting at which a quorum is present shall be the act of the Committee, 
unless the act of a greater number is required by a resolution adopted by the 
Board of Directors of the Corporation. Each such committee may elect a chairman 
and appoint such subcommittees and assistants as it may deem necessary. Except 
as otherwise provided by the Board of Directors of the Corporation, meetings of 
any committee shall be conducted in accordance with these Bylaws. Any member of 
any such committee elected or appointed by the Board of Directors of the 
Corporation may be removed by the Board of Directors of the Corporation whenever 
in its judgment the best interests of the Corporation will be served thereby, 
but such removal shall be without prejudice to the contract rights, if any, of 
the person so removed. Election or appointment of a member of a committee shall 
not itself create contract rights. 
 
         SECTION 3. Any action taken by any committee of the Board of Directors 
shall be promptly recorded in the minutes and filed with the Secretary of the 
Corporation. 
 
                                   ARTICLE IV 
                                    OFFICERS 
 
         SECTION 1. Designation and Removal. The officers of the Corporation 
shall consist of a Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer, President, 
Vice President-Finance, Regional Vice Presidents, Secretary, Treasurer, Chief 
Operating Officer, Chief Financial Officer, and such other officers as may be 
named by the Board of Directors. Any number of offices may be held by the same 
person. All officers shall hold office until their successors are elected or 
appointed, except that the Board of Directors may remove any officer at any time 
at its discretion. 
 
         SECTION 2. Powers and Duties. The officers of the Corporation shall 
have such powers and duties as generally pertain to their offices, except as 
modified herein or by the Board of Directors, as well as such powers and duties 
as from time to time may be conferred by the Board of Directors. The Chairman of 
the Board shall have such duties as may be assigned to him by the Board of 
Directors and shall preside at meetings of the Board and at meetings of the 
stockholders. In addition to the other powers and duties conferred upon the 
Chief Executive Officer by the Board of Directors, the Chief Executive Officer 
of the Corporation shall have the duty and responsibility for the general 
supervision over the business, affairs, and property of the Corporation. 
 
                                    ARTICLE V 
                                      SEAL 
 
         The seal of the Corporation shall be in such form as the Board of 
Directors shall prescribe. 
 
                                   ARTICLE VI 
                              CERTIFICATES OF STOCK 
 
         The shares of stock of the Corporation shall be represented by 
certificates of stock, signed by the President or such Vice President or other 
officer designated by the Board of Directors, countersigned by the Treasurer or 
the Secretary or an Assistant Treasurer or an Assistant Secretary; and such 
signature of the President, Vice President, or other officer, such 
countersignature of the Treasurer or Secretary or Assistant Treasurer or 
Assistant Secretary, and such seal, or any of them, may be executed in 
facsimile, engraved or printed. In case any officer who has signed or whose 
facsimile signature has been placed upon any share certificate shall 
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have ceased to be such officer because of death, resignation or otherwise before 
the certificate is issued, it may be issued by the Corporation with the same 
effect as if the officer had not ceased to be such at the date of its issue. 
Said certificates of stock shall be in such form as the Board of Directors may 
from time to time prescribe. 
 
                                   ARTICLE VII 
                                 INDEMNIFICATION 
 
         SECTION 1. General. The Corporation shall indemnify, and advance 
Expenses (as this and a other capitalized words not otherwise defined herein are 
defined in Section 14 of this Article) to, Indemnitee to the fullest extent 
permitted by applicable law in effect on the date of effectiveness of these 
Bylaws, and to such greater extent as applicable law may thereafter permit. The 
rights of Indemnitee provided under the preceding sentence shall include, but 
not be limited to, the right to be indemnified to the fullest extent permitted 
by Section 145(b) of the Delaware General Corporation Law in Proceedings by or 
in the right of the Corporation and to the fullest extent permitted by Section 
145(a) of the Delaware General Corporation Law in all other Proceedings. 
 
         SECTION 2. Expenses Related to Proceedings. If Indemnitee is, by reason 
of his Corporate Status, a witness in or a party to and is successful, on the 
merits or otherwise, in any Proceeding, he shall be indemnified against all 
Expenses actually and reasonably incurred by him or on his behalf in connection 
therewith. If Indemnitee is not wholly successful in such Proceeding but is 
successful, on the merits or otherwise, as to any Matter in such Proceeding, the 
Corporation shall indemnify Indemnitee against all Expenses actually and 
reasonably incurred by him or on his behalf relating to each Matter. The 
termination of any Matter in such a Proceeding by dismissal, with or without 
prejudice, shall be deemed to be a successful result as to such Matter. 
 
         SECTION 3. Advancement of Expenses. Indemnitee shall be advanced 
Expenses within ten days after requesting them to the fullest extent permitted 
by Section 145(e) of the Delaware General Corporation Law. 
 
         SECTION 4. Request for Indemnification. To obtain indemnification 
Indemnitee shall submit to the Corporation a written request with such 
information as is reasonably available to Indemnitee. The Secretary of the 
Corporation shall promptly advise the Board of Directors of such request. 
 
         SECTION 5. Determination of Entitlement; No Change of Control. If there 
has been no Change of Control at the time the request for indemnification is 
sent, Indemnitee's entitlement to indemnification shall be determined in 
accordance with Section 145(d) of the Delaware General Corporation Law. If 
entitlement to indemnification is to be determined by Independent Counsel, the 
Corporation shall furnish notice to Indemnitee within ten days after receipt of 
the request for indemnification, specifying the identity and address of 
Independent Counsel. The Indemnitee may, within fourteen days after receipt of 
such written notice of selection, deliver to the Corporation a written objection 
to such selection. Such objection may be asserted only on the ground that the 
Independent Counsel so selected does not meet the requirements of Independent 
Counsel and the objection shall set forth with particularity the factual basis 
of such assertion. If there is an objection to the selection of Independent 
Counsel, either the Corporation or Indemnitee may petition the Court of Chancery 
of the State of Delaware or any other court of 
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competent jurisdiction for a determination that the objection is without a 
reasonable basis and/or for the appointment of Independent Counsel selected by 
the Court. 
 
         SECTION 6. Determination of Entitlement; Change of Control. If there 
has been a Change of Control at the time the request for indemnification is 
sent, Indemnitee's entitlement to indemnification shall be determined in a 
written opinion by Independent Counsel selected by Indemnitee. Indemnitee shall 
give the Corporation written notice advising of the identity and address of the 
Independent Counsel so selected. The Corporation may, within seven days after 
receipt of such written notice of selection, deliver to the Indemnitee a written 
objection to such selection. Indemnitee may, within five days after the receipt 
of such objection from the Corporation, submit the name of another Independent 
Counsel and the Corporation may, within seven days after receipt of such written 
notice of selection, deliver to the Indemnitee a written objection to such 
selection. 
 
         Any objection is subject to the limitations in Section 5 of this 
Article. Indemnitee may petition the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware 
or any other Court of competent jurisdiction for a determination that the 
Corporation's objection to the first and/or second selection of Independent 
Counsel is without a reasonable basis and/or for the appointment as Independent 
Counsel of a person selected by the Court. 
 
         SECTION 7. Procedures of Independent Counsel. If a Change of Control 
shall have occurred before the request for indemnification is sent by 
Indemnitee, Indemnitee shall be presumed (except as otherwise expressly provided 
in this Article) to be entitled to indemnification upon submission of a request 
for indemnification in accordance with Section 4 of this Article, and thereafter 
the Corporation shall have the burden of proof to overcome the presumption in 
reaching a determination contrary to the presumption. The presumption shall be 
used by Independent Counsel as a basis for a determination of entitlement to 
indemnification unless the Corporation provides information sufficient to 
overcome such presumption by clear and convincing evidence or the investigation, 
review and analysis of Independent Counsel convinces him by clear and convincing 
evidence that the presumption should not apply. 
 
         Except in the event that the determination of entitlement to 
indemnification is to be made by Independent Counsel, if the person or persons 
empowered under Section 5 or 6 of this Article to determine entitlement to 
indemnification shall not have made and furnished to Indemnitee in writing a 
determination within sixty days after receipt by the Corporation of the request 
therefor, the requisite determination of entitlement to indemnification shall be 
deemed to have been made and Indemnitee shall be entitled to such 
indemnification unless Indemnitee knowingly misrepresented a material fact in 
connection with the request for indemnification or such indemnification is 
prohibited by law. The termination of any proceeding or of any matter therein by 
judgment, order, settlement or conviction, or upon a plea of nolo contendere or 
its equivalent, shall not (except as otherwise expressly provided in this 
Article) of itself adversely affect the right of Indemnitee to indemnification 
or create a presumption that Indemnitee did not act in good faith and in a 
manner which he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best 
interests of the Corporation, or with respect to any criminal Proceeding, that 
Indemnitee had reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful. 
 
         SECTION 8. Independent Counsel Expenses. The Corporation shall pay any 
and all reasonable fees and expenses of Independent Counsel incurred acting 
pursuant to this Article and in any proceeding to which it is a party or witness 
in respect of its investigation and written 
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report and shall pay all reasonable fees and expenses incident to the procedures 
in which such Independent Counsel was selected or appointed. No Independent 
Counsel may serve if a timely objection has been made to his selection until a 
Court has determined that such objection is without a reasonable basis. 
 
         SECTION 9. Adjudication. In the event that (i) a determination is made 
pursuant to Section 5 or 6 that Indemnitee is not entitled to indemnification 
under this Article, (ii) advancement of Expenses is not timely made pursuant to 
Section 3 of this Article, (iii) Independent Counsel has not made and delivered 
a written opinion determining the request for indemnification (a) within 90 days 
after being appointed by the Court, or (b) within 90 days after objections to 
his selection have been overruled by the Court, or (c) within 90 days after the 
time for the Corporation or Indemnitee to object to his selection, or (iv) 
payment of indemnification is not made within 5 days after a determination of 
entitlement to indemnification has been made or deemed to have been made 
pursuant to Section 5, 6 or 7 of this Article, Indemnitee shall be entitled to 
an adjudication in an appropriate court of the State of Delaware, or in any 
other court of competent jurisdiction, of his entitlement to such 
indemnification or advancement of Expenses. In the event that a determination 
shall have been made that Indemnitee is not entitled to indemnification, any 
judicial proceeding or arbitration commenced pursuant to this Section shall be 
conducted in all respects as a de novo trial on the merits and Indemnitee shall 
not be prejudiced by reason of that adverse determination. If a Change of 
Control shall have occurred, in any judicial proceeding commenced pursuant to 
this Section, the Corporation shall have the burden of proving that Indemnitee 
is not entitled to indemnification or advancement of Expenses, as the case may 
be. If a determination shall have been made or deemed to have been made that 
Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification, the Corporation shall be bound by 
such determination in any judicial proceeding commenced pursuant to this Section 
9, or otherwise, unless Indemnitee knowingly misrepresented a material fact in 
connection with the request for indemnification, or such indemnification is 
prohibited by law. 
 
         The Corporation shall be precluded from asserting in any judicial 
proceeding commenced pursuant to this Section 9 that the procedures and 
presumptions of this Article are not valid, binding and enforceable and shall 
stipulate in any such court that the Corporation is bound by all provisions of 
this Article. In the event that Indemnitee, pursuant to this Section 9, seeks a 
judicial adjudication to enforce his rights under, or to recover damages for 
breach of, this Article, Indemnitee shall be entitled to recover from the 
Corporation, and shall be indemnified by the Corporation against, any and all 
Expenses actually and reasonably incurred by him in such judicial adjudication, 
but only if he prevails therein. If it shall be determined in such judicial 
adjudication that Indemnitee is entitled to receive part but not all of the 
indemnification or advancement of Expenses sought, the Expenses incurred by 
Indemnitee in connection with such judicial adjudication or arbitration shall be 
appropriately prorated. 
 
         SECTION 10. Nonexclusivity of Rights. The rights of indemnification and 
advancement of Expenses as provided by this Article shall not be deemed 
exclusive of any other rights to which Indemnitee may at any time be entitled 
under applicable law, the Certificate of Incorporation, the Bylaws, any 
agreement, a vote of stockholders or a resolution of directors, or otherwise. No 
amendment, alteration or repeal of this Article or any provision thereof shall 
be effective as to any Indemnitee for acts, events and circumstances that 
occurred, in whole or in part, before such amendment, alteration or repeal. The 
provisions of this Article shall continue as to an Indemnitee whose Corporate 
Status has ceased and shall inure to the benefit of his heirs, executors and 
administrators. 
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         SECTION 11. Insurance and Subrogation. To the extent the Corporation 
maintains an insurance policy or policies providing liability insurance for 
directors or officers of the Corporation or of any other corporation, 
partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise 
which such person serves at the request of the Corporation, Indemnitee shall be 
covered by such policy or policies in accordance with its or their terms to the 
maximum extent of coverage available for any such director or officer under such 
policy or policies. 
 
         In the event of any payment hereunder, the Corporation shall be 
subrogated to the extent of such payment to all the rights of recovery of 
Indemnitee, who shall execute all papers required and take all action necessary 
to secure such rights, including execution of such documents as are necessary to 
enable the Corporation to bring suit to enforce such rights. 
 
         The Corporation shall not be liable under this Article to make any 
payment of amounts otherwise indemnifiable hereunder if, and to the extent that, 
Indemnitee has otherwise actually received such payment under any insurance 
policy, contract, agreement or otherwise. 
 
         SECTION 12. Severability. If any provision or provisions of this 
Article shall be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable for any reason 
whatsoever, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining 
provisions shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby; and, to the 
fullest extent possible, the provisions of this Article shall be construed so as 
to give effect to the intent manifested by the provision held invalid, illegal 
or unenforceable. 
 
         SECTION 13. Certain Persons Not Entitled to Indemnification. 
Notwithstanding any other provision of this Article, no person shall be entitled 
to indemnification or advancement of Expenses under this Article with respect to 
any Proceeding, or any Matter therein, brought or made by such person against 
the Corporation. 
 
         SECTION 14. Definitions. For purposes of this Article: 
 
         "Change of Control" means a change in control of the Corporation after 
the date of adoption of these Bylaws in any one of the following circumstances: 
(i) there shall have occurred an event required to be reported in response to 
Item 6(e) of Schedule 14A of Regulation 14A (or in response to any similar item 
on any similar schedule or form) promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act 
of 1934 (the "ACT"), whether or not the Corporation is then subject to such 
reporting requirement; (ii) any "person" (as such term is used in Section 13(d) 
and 14(d) of the Act) shall have become the "beneficial owner" (as defined in 
Rule 13d-3 under the Act), directly or indirectly, of securities of the 
Corporation representing 40% or more of the combined voting power of the 
Corporation's then outstanding voting securities without prior approval of at 
least two-thirds of the members of the Board of Directors in office immediately 
prior to such person attaining such percentage interest; (iii) the Corporation 
is a party to a merger, consolidation, sale of assets or other reorganization, 
or a proxy contest, as a consequence of which members of the Board of Directors 
in office immediately prior to such transaction or event constitute less than a 
majority of the Board of Directors thereafter; (iv) during any period of two 
consecutive years, individuals who at the beginning of such period constituted 
the Board of Directors (including for this purpose any new director whose 
election or nomination for election by the Corporation's stockholders was 
approved by a vote of at least two-thirds of the directors then still in office 
who were directors at the beginning of such period) cease for any reason to 
constitute at least a majority of the Board of Directors. 
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         "Corporate Status" describes the status of a person who is or was a 
director, officer, employee, agent or fiduciary of the Corporation or of any 
other corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or 
other enterprise which such person is or was serving at the request of the 
Corporation. 
 
         "Disinterested Director" means a director of the Corporation who is not 
and was not a party to the Proceeding in respect of which indemnification is 
sought by Indemnitee. 
 
         "Expenses" shall include all reasonable attorneys' fees, retainers, 
court costs, transcript costs, fees of experts, witness fees, travel expenses, 
duplicating costs, printing and binding costs, telephone charges, postage, 
delivery service fees, and all other disbursements or expenses of the types 
customarily incurred in connection with prosecuting, defending, preparing to 
prosecute or defend, investigating, or being or preparing to be a witness in a 
Proceeding. 
 
         "Indemnitee" includes any person who is, or is threatened to be made, a 
witness in or a party to any Proceeding as described in Section 1 or 2 of this 
Article by reason of his Corporate Status. 
 
         "Independent Counsel" means a law firm, or a member of a law firm, that 
is experienced in matters of corporation law and neither presently is, nor in 
the five years previous to his selection or appointment has been, retained to 
represent: (i) the Corporation or Indemnitee in any matter material to either 
such party, or (ii) any other party to the Proceeding giving rise to a claim for 
indemnification hereunder. 
 
         "Matter" is a claim, a material issue, or a substantial request for 
relief. 
 
         "Proceeding" includes any action, suit, arbitration, alternate dispute 
resolution mechanism, investigation, administrative hearing or any other 
proceeding whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, except one 
initiated by an Indemnitee pursuant to Section 9 of this Article to enforce his 
rights under this Article. 
 
         SECTION 15. Notices. Any communication required or permitted to the 
Corporation shall be addressed to the Secretary of the Corporation and any such 
communication to Indemnitee shall be addressed to his home address unless he 
specifies otherwise and shall be personally delivered or delivered by overnight 
mail delivery. 
 
         SECTION 16. Contractual Rights. The right to be indemnified or to the 
advancement or reimbursement of Expenses (i) is a contract right based upon good 
and valuable consideration, pursuant to which Indemnitee may sue as if these 
provisions were set forth in a separate written contract between him or her and 
the Corporation, (ii) is and is intended to be retroactive and shall be 
available as to events occurring prior to the adoption of these provisions, and 
(iii) shall continue after any rescission or restrictive modification of such 
provisions as to events occurring prior thereto. 
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                                                                     EXHIBIT 4.2 
 
 
                              RENT-A-CENTER, INC., 
                                   as Issuer, 
 
                          RENT-A-CENTER HOLDINGS, INC., 
                                  as Guarantor, 
 
                     the SUBSIDIARY GUARANTORS named herein, 
                                 as Guarantors, 
 
                                       and 
 
                              THE BANK OF NEW YORK 
                                   as Trustee 
 
 
                          THIRD SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURE 
 
                          Dated as of December 31, 2002 
                                       to 
 
                                    INDENTURE 
 
                          Dated as of December 19, 2001 
 
                                     between 
 
                         RENT-A-CENTER, INC., as Issuer, 
 
             the SUBSIDIARY GUARANTORS named therein, as Guarantors, 
 
                                       and 
 
                        THE BANK OF NEW YORK, as Trustee 
 
 
                                  $275,000,000 
                                    SERIES D 
                     11% SENIOR SUBORDINATED NOTES DUE 2008 
 
 



 
 
 
         This THIRD SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURE, dated as of December 31, 2002, is 
entered into by and among Rent-A-Center, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the 
"COMPANY"), Rent-A-Center Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("RAC 
HOLDINGS"), ColorTyme, Inc., a Texas corporation ("COLORTYME"), Rent-A-Center 
West, Inc., a Delaware corporation, formerly known as Advantage Companies, Inc. 
("RAC WEST"), Get It Now, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("GET IT 
NOW"), Rent-A-Center Texas, L.P., a Texas limited partnership ("RAC TEXAS, LP"), 
Rent-A-Center Texas, L.L.C., a Nevada limited liability company ("RAC TEXAS, 
LLC"), and The Bank of New York, a New York banking corporation, as Trustee (the 
"TRUSTEE"). 
 
         WHEREAS, the Company has heretofore executed and delivered to the 
Trustee an Indenture, dated as of December 19, 2001, as supplemented by the 
First Supplemental Indenture, dated May 1, 2002, between the Company, ColorTyme, 
RAC West and the Trustee, and the Second Supplemental Indenture, dated September 
30, 2002, between the Company, ColorTyme, RAC West, Get It Now and the Trustee 
(the "INDENTURE") providing for the issuance of its 11% Senior Subordinated 
Notes due 2008, Series D (the "NOTES"); and 
 
         WHEREAS, the Company has formed RAC Holdings as a wholly-owned 
subsidiary of the Company; and 
 
         WHEREAS, RAC Holdings has formed RAC Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware 
corporation ("SUB RAC"), as a wholly-owned subsidiary of RAC Holdings; and 
 
         WHEREAS, the Company intends to merge Sub RAC with and into the Company 
effective as of December 31, 2002 (the "MERGER"), whereupon the Company will 
continue as the surviving corporation following the Merger; and 
 
         WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 801 of the Indenture, the Merger is 
permitted under the Indenture; and 
 
         WHEREAS, upon the effective time of the Merger, the Company's name will 
be changed to Rent-A-Center East, Inc. ("RAC EAST") and immediately thereafter, 
RAC Holdings will change its name to Rent-A-Center, Inc.; and 
 
         WHEREAS, RAC Holdings will be deemed a successor issuer to the Company 
under Rule 12g-3 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and will therefore 
assume the Company's filing obligations under Section 1019 of the Indenture (the 
"ASSUMPTION OF FILING OBLIGATIONS"); and 
 
         WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 901(ix) of the Indenture, the Trustee is 
permitted to amend the Indenture to allow for the Assumption of Filing 
Obligations; and 
 
         WHEREAS, RAC Holdings will Guarantee the Notes under the Indenture (the 
"GUARANTEE") and has been designated as a Unrestricted Subsidiary by the Company 
under the Indenture; and 
 
         WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 901(iii) of the Indenture, the Trustee is 
permitted to amend the Indenture to allow for the Guarantee; and 
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         WHEREAS, ColorTyme, RAC West and Get It Now are currently Subsidiary 
Guarantors under such Indenture; and 
 
         WHEREAS, the Company has formed RAC Texas, LLC as a wholly-owned 
subsidiary of the Company; and 
 
         WHEREAS, the Company has formed RAC Texas, LP as an indirect 
wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, the sole limited partner of which is RAC 
Texas, LLC and the sole general partner of which is the Company; and 
 
         WHEREAS, in connection with the formation of each of RAC Texas, LP and 
RAC Texas, LLC, certain assets held by the Company will be transferred to RAC 
Texas, LP (the "TEXAS TRANSFER"); and 
 
         WHEREAS, in connection with the formation of each of RAC Texas, LP and 
RAC Texas, LLC and the resulting Texas Transfer, the Company has designated each 
of RAC Texas, LP and RAC Texas, LLC as a Restricted Subsidiary under the 
Indenture; and 
 
         WHEREAS, certain assets held by the Company will also be transferred to 
RAC West (together with the Texas Transfer, the "TRANSFERS"); and 
 
         WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 1009, 1012 and 1017 of the Indenture, the 
Transfers are permitted under the Indenture; and 
 
         WHEREAS, in partial consideration for the Texas Transfer, each of RAC 
Texas, LP and RAC Texas, LLC has agreed to become a Subsidiary Guarantor by 
guaranteeing the obligations of the Company under the Indenture in accordance 
with the terms thereof; and 
 
         WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 1020 of the Indenture, the addition of 
each of RAC Texas, LP and RAC Texas, LLC as a Subsidiary Guarantor is required 
under the Indenture; and 
 
         WHEREAS, in order to properly reflect the names of the parties to the 
Indenture, the definition of "Company" in Section 101 of the Indenture shall 
refer to RAC East (the "CONFORMING DEFINITION"); and 
 
         WHEREAS, in order to properly reflect the names of the parties to the 
Indenture, the reference to Advantage Companies, Inc. in the definition of 
"Subsidiary Guarantor" in Section 101 of the Indenture shall refer to RAC West 
(together with the Conforming Definition, the "CONFORMING DEFINITIONS"); and 
 
         WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 901(ix) of the Indenture, the Trustee is 
permitted to amend the Indenture to allow for the Conforming Definitions; and 
 
         WHEREAS, RAC East will establish a grantor trust (the "LITIGATION 
TRUST") in order to provide better management of ongoing, ordinary course 
litigation claims against the Company and its subsidiaries and to realize 
certain tax efficiencies; and 
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         WHEREAS, RAC East will fund the Litigation Trust with treasury stock of 
RAC Holdings held by the Company or previously unissued shares of Holdings to be 
used in payment of finalized claims; and 
 
         WHEREAS, RAC East may contribute additional assets or cash to the 
Litigation Trust from time to time for payment of such claims; and 
 
         WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 901(ix) of the Indenture, the Trustee is 
permitted to amend the Indenture to allow for the formation, funding and 
operation of the Litigation Trust; and 
 
         WHEREAS, each of the Company, RAC Holdings, ColorTyme, RAC West, Get It 
Now, RAC Texas, LP and RAC Texas, LLC has been duly authorized to enter into, 
execute and deliver this Third Supplemental Indenture. 
 
         NOW, THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the premises and covenants 
and agreements contained herein and other good and valuable consideration, the 
receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Company, RAC 
Holdings, ColorTyme, RAC West, Get It Now, RAC Texas, LP, RAC Texas, LLC and the 
Trustee agree as follows: 
 
SECTION 1. Capitalized terms used herein but not defined herein shall have the 
meaning provided in the Indenture. 
 
SECTION 2. The Trustee hereby consents to the Assumption of Filing Obligations 
by Holdings, the related amendment to Section 1019 of the Indenture to provide 
for Holdings to satisfy the filing obligations, the Guarantee by Holdings, the 
Conforming Definitions and the formation, funding and operation of the 
Litigation Trust as described herein. 
 
SECTION 3. The Trustee hereby consents to the Transfers and to the addition of 
each of RAC Texas, LP and RAC Texas, LLC as additional Subsidiary Guarantors 
under the Indenture. Simultaneously with the Transfers (the "EFFECTIVE TIME"), 
each of RAC Texas, LP and RAC Texas, LLC shall become, and each of ColorTyme, 
RAC West and Get It Now shall continue to be, a "Subsidiary Guarantor" under and 
as defined in the Indenture, and at the Effective Time, each of RAC Texas, LP 
and RAC Texas, LLC shall assume all the obligations of a Subsidiary Guarantor 
under the Notes and the Indenture as described in the Indenture. Each of RAC 
Holdings, RAC Texas, LP and RAC Texas, LLC hereby, jointly and severally, 
unconditionally guarantees the full and prompt payment of the principal of, 
premium, if any, and interest on the Notes and all other obligations of the 
Issuer and the Guarantors under the Indenture in accordance with the terms of 
the Notes and the Indenture. 
 
SECTION 4. Except as expressly supplemented by this Third Supplemental 
Indenture, the Indenture and the Notes issued thereunder are in all respects 
ratified and confirmed and all of the rights, remedies, terms, conditions, 
covenants and agreements of the Indenture and Notes issued thereunder shall 
remain in full force and effect. 
 
SECTION 5. This Third Supplemental Indenture is executed and shall constitute an 
indenture supplemental to the Indenture and shall be construed in connection 
with and as part of the 
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Indenture. This Third Supplemental Indenture shall be governed by and construed 
in accordance with the laws of the jurisdiction that governs the Indenture and 
its construction. 
 
SECTION 6. This Third Supplemental Indenture may be executed in any number of 
counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original for all purposes; 
but such counterparts shall together be deemed to constitute but one and the 
same instrument. 
 
SECTION 7. Any and all notices, requests, certificates and other instruments 
executed and delivered after the execution and delivery of this Third 
Supplemental Indenture may refer to the Indenture without making specific 
reference to this Third Supplemental Indenture, but nevertheless all such 
references shall include this Third Supplemental Indenture unless the context 
otherwise requires. 
 
SECTION 8. This Third Supplemental Indenture shall be deemed to have become 
effective upon the date first above written. 
 
SECTION 9. In the event of a conflict between the terms of this Third 
Supplemental Indenture and the Indenture, this Third Supplemental Indenture 
shall control. 
 
SECTION 10. The Trustee shall not be responsible in any manner whatsoever for or 
in respect of the validity or sufficiency of this Third Supplemental Indenture 
or for or in respect of the recitals contained herein, all of which recitals are 
made solely by the Company, RAC Holdings, ColorTyme, RAC West, Get It Now, RAC 
Texas, LP and RAC Texas, LLC. 
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         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Third Supplemental 
Indenture to be duly executed as of the day and year first above written. 
 
THE BANK OF NEW YORK, 
as Trustee 
 
 
By: /s/ Van K. Brown 
   ----------------------------------------- 
Name:    Van K. Brown 
     --------------------------------------- 
Title:   Vice President 
      -------------------------------------- 
 
                                          RENT-A-CENTER, INC. 
 
 
                                          By: /s/ Mark E. Speese 
                                              --------------------------------- 
                                              Mark E. Speese 
                                              Chairman of the Board and 
                                              Chief Executive Officer 
 
 
                                          RENT-A-CENTER HOLDINGS, INC. 
 
 
                                          By: /s/ Mark E. Speese 
                                              --------------------------------- 
                                              Mark E. Speese 
                                              Chairman of the Board and 
                                              Chief Executive Officer 
 
 
                                          COLORTYME, INC. 
 
 
                                          By: /s/ Mark E. Speese 
                                              --------------------------------- 
                                              Mark E. Speese 
                                              Vice President 
 
 
                                          RENT-A-CENTER WEST, INC. 
 
 
                                          By: /s/ Mark E. Speese 
                                              --------------------------------- 
                                              Mark E. Speese 
                                              President 
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                                          GET IT NOW, L.L.C. 
 
 
                                          By: /s/ Mark E. Speese 
                                              --------------------------------- 
                                              Mark E. Speese 
                                              President 
 
 
 
                                          RENT-A-CENTER TEXAS, L.P. 
 
                                          By: Rent-A-Center, Inc., its general 
                                              partner 
 
 
                                              By: /s/ Mark E. Speese 
                                                  ----------------------------- 
                                                  Mark E. Speese 
                                                  Chairman of the Board and 
                                                  Chief Executive Officer 
 
 
                                          RENT-A-CENTER TEXAS, L.L.C. 
 
 
                                          By: /s/ James Ashworth 
                                              --------------------------------- 
                                              James Ashworth 
                                              President 
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